

# **Evaluation of Cell-Penetrating Peptides as Tools to Improve Nose-Brain Delivery of Insulin**

Alexander Brown

Thesis submitted to the University of Nottingham for the Degree of Master of Research

July 2024

Dr Madeleine V. King

Dr James Dixon

## Abstract

Changes in brain insulin signalling are implicated in many neurodegenerative and psychiatric disorders, including Alzheimer's disease (AD). There is therefore great interest in the therapeutic value of insulin-based therapies that have potential to overcome cognitive and emotional deficits. However, efficient delivery of large molecules, to the brain is hampered by the blood-brain barrier (BBB). Nasal administration represents an opportunity to bypass the BBB and exploit direct olfactory and trigeminal nerve nose-to-brain delivery routes. But uptake is relatively inefficient, so as little as 0.5% of an administered dose reaches its intended target. This MRes thesis involved in vitro studies to assess the ability of a novel cell-penetrating peptide (CPP) delivery system, termed the glycosaminoglycan (GAG)-binding enhanced transduction (GET) system, to enhance insulin delivery. Insulin-GET nanocomplexes (NCs) can be generated via electrostatic interaction. Application of these NCs to cultured RPMI 2650 nasal epithelial cells increased insulin uptake by as much as 10.5-fold compared to insulin alone without affecting cell viability. In a transwell permeation assay, insulin-GET NCs demonstrated a 12-fold increase in apical to basal accumulation compared to insulin alone, without affecting barrier integrity or metabolic activity. These encouraging in vitro findings support the further evaluation of whether GET can improve delivery of insulin to the brain in vivo. This is more complex than the *in vitro* setting as it requires perineuronal and/or perivascular transport after epithelial penetration.

# Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisors Dr. Madeleine King and Dr. James Dixon for their incredible support and encouragement throughout the project. I am also truly thankful for the guidance and advice from the members of Dixon group throughout the project. Finally, I thank my friends and family for their unwavering support.

# **Publications**

## Conference proceedings

**Brown A**, King MV, Dixon JE (2023). Use of a novel cell-penetrating peptide to facilitate nosebrain delivery of oxytocin for treatment of psychiatric illness. *British Neuroscience Association* 2023 Conference.

# Abbreviations

ABC	ATP-binding cassette
ACI	Acetylcholinesterase inhibitors
AD	Alzheimer's disease
ALI	Air-liquid interface
APOE	Apolipoprotein E
ATP	5'-triphosphatase
AUC	Area under the ROC curve
Αβ	Amyloid β-protein
BBB	Blood-brain barrier
BCRP	Breast cancer resistance protein
BLQ	Bolinaquinone
Cmax	Maximum serum concentration
CME	Clathrin-mediated endocytosis
CNS	Central nervous system
CPP	Cell-penetrating peptide
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
CvME	Caveolae-mediated endocytosis
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
DLS	Dynamic light scattering
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
Egfp	Enhanced green fluorescent protein
EIPA	5-N-ethyl-isopropyl amiloride
Em	Emission
EMEM	Eagle' minimum essential medium
ESC	Embryonic stem cells
Ex	Excitation
FITC	Fluorescein iso-thiocyanate
FLR	FGF2B-LK15-8R
GET	Glycosaminoglycan-binding-enhanced-transduction
GI	Gastrointestinal
HBSS	Hanks buffered salt solution
HDL	High density lipoprotein
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HS	Heparan sulphate
IR	Insulin resistance
LCC	Liquid-culture conditions
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
L-DOPA	Levodopa
LENK	Leucine-enkephalin hydrochloride
MAP	Model amphipathic peptide
MBCD	Methyl-b-Cyclodextrin

MCI	Mild cognitive impairment
MDD	Major depressive disorder
MFI	Mean fluorescent intensity
MRP	Multidrug resistance associated protein
NC	Nanocomplex
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartic acid
NP	Nanoparticle
OT	Oxytocin
Papp	Apparent permeability coefficient
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PEG	Poly(ethylene glycol)
PET	Positron emission tomography
PFA	Paraformaldehyde
P-gp	P-glycoprotein
PLGA	Poly-lactic-co-glycolic acid
PLR	P21-LK15-8R
PNA	Peptide nucleic acid
PTSD	Post-traumatic stress disorder
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RPMI 2650	Human nasal septum carcinoma cell line
SERT	Serotonin transporter
IgA	Immunoglobulin A
SPECT	Single photon emission tomography
SSRI	Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor
TAT	Trans-activator of transcription
TEER	Transepithelial electrical resistance
TEM	Transmission electron microscopy
TRD	Treatment-resistant depression

# **Table of Contents**

1 Introduction	10
1.1 Overview	10
1.1.1 Prevalence of neurodegenerative & psychiatric disorders	11
1.2 Cell-penetrating peptides	11
1.3 Introduction to nanoparticle delivery	14
1.3.1 Nanomedicine considerations & novel approaches for neurodegene disorders	
1.3.2 Nanoparticle-based antidepressant treatment strategies	
1.4 Introduction to Glycosaminoglycan-binding enhanced transducti	on (GET).17
1.4.1 Insulin-GET complexation	17
1.5 In vitro techniques for assessing epithelial permeation	19
1.6 Nose-to-brain pathways	20
1.7 Intranasal Insulin delivery	22
1.7.1 Novel nose-to-brain delivery approaches for CNS disorders	23
1.8 Mechanisms linking CNS insulin and neurological disorders	
1.8.1 Psychedelic therapy for MDD	25
1.9 Project aims & hypotheses	26
2 Methods	26
2.1 Cell culture	
2.2 Insulin-GET NC formulation	27
2.3 Uptake assay	27
2.3.1 Confocal imaging	
2.4 Transwell assays	
2.4.1 Permeation assay	
2.4.2 Assessment of TEER	29
2.5 Prestoblue cell viability assay	
2.6 Statistical Analysis	
3 Results	31
3.1 Cellular uptake and cytotoxicity studies	
3.1.1 Confocal imaging	
3.2 Permeation studies	
3.2.1 TEER measurements	35
3.2.2 Insulin-GET NCs enhance permeability across nasal cells models in without affecting barrier integrity	
3.2.3 GET enhances bidirectional permeation of insulin post-delivery	39
4 Discussion	41

4.1 Key Findings	41
4.2 GET improves insulin uptake in RPMI 2650 cultures	41
4.3 GET enhances insulin transduction without compromising viabili integrity of nasal barriers	-
4.4 In vivo findings	42
4.4.1 Methods of nasal administration in vivo	43
4.5 Limitations and improvements	44
4.5.1 RPMI 2650 as a valid nasal barrier model	44
4.5.2 Octa-arginine	45
4.5.3 Confocal Imaging	45
4.6 Future Work	46
4.6.1 Insulin-GET NC characterization	46
4.6.2 In vitro inhibition studies	46
4.6.3 Extensions to the transwell model	47
4.6.4 In vivo studies	47
4.7 Concluding remarks	48
eferences	49

# **List of Figures**

Figure 1. Cell-entry mechanisms of cell-penetrating peptides	11
Figure 2. Nanoparticle classification.	13
Figure 3. Encapsulation mechanism models	14
Figure 4. Insulin-GET nanocomplexes	17
Figure 5. Transwell permeation assays	20
Figure 6. Nose-to-brain delivery routes	
<b>Figure 7.</b> GET increases uptake of FITC-labelled insulin into RPMI 2650 nasal epithelial	
cells, at concentrations that do not reduce cell viability	31
Figure 8. GET-mediated enhanced cellular insulin delivery using RPMI 2650 cultures	33
Figure 9. TEER values of RPMI 2650 monolayers	34
Figure 10. GET enhances permeation of insulin across RPMI 2650 human nasal epithelium	
monolayers without compromising barrier viability	.36
Figure 11. Permeability rate of insulin and insulin-GET nanocomplexes	
Figure 12. GET facilitates bi-directional release of insulin into apical and basal chambers	

# **1** Introduction

## 1.1 Overview

Many neurodegenerative and psychiatric disorders are poorly managed by current treatments and so there is a large gap in the drug market for novel therapeutic approaches that provide a more effective treatment. Alzheimers disease (AD) is a neurodegenerative disorder and the most common cause of dementia (Alzheimer's association, 2022), AD is characterised by confusion, poor memory, and general cognitive impairment. Major Depressive Disorder (MDD) is a psychiatric condition, distinguished by persistent low mood and motivation, lack of self-care, suicidal ideation and not as commonly, mild cognitive impairment and poor memory (Liu et al., 2020 & Culpepper et al., 2017). Both AD and MDD lack causal treatments that address the origin of these disorders. The primary treatment options available for patients of either disorder aim to alleviate symptoms and slow disease progression. Acetylcholinesterase inhibitors (ACI) such as donepezil are a first line treatment for AD patients and are approved for use at mild, moderate, and severe disease stages. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) such as fluoxetine are the most common medications prescribed to MDD patients and similarly to ACIs, are often criticised for their limited efficacy and wide range of unwanted side effects (Joshi et al., 2018, Sharma et al., 2019). Drugs that target the central nervous system (CNS) have a significantly lower approval rate compared to non-CNS targeting drugs. Issues with limited bioavailability make disorders of the CNS particularly hard to treat. Bioavailability is severely limited in the CNS due to the presence of biological barriers, primarily the blood-brain barrier (BBB). The BBB is a highly impermeable endothelial barrier that protects the brain via a vast system of drug transporter and tight junction proteins which significantly limit drug entry through conventional delivery means (Dickens et al., 2016). Due to recent advances in our understanding of neurodegenerative and psychiatric disorders, more potential treatment options are being investigated, but the issue of bioavailability persists.

There is currently a great interest in the therapeutic use of oxytocin to alleviate social deficits in conditions such as autism and schizophrenia. Numerous studies have attempted to overcome issues with limited bioavailability by nasal administration to achieve brain delivery along olfactory and trigeminal pathways, thereby bypassing biological barriers such as gastrointestinal metabolism and the BBB (Sikich et al., 2021, Yamasue et al., 2020). However, nasally administered psychoactive compounds still struggle to achieve efficient brain bioavailability (typically 1%<) (Frey & Thorne., 2001 & Illum., 2004). Nanoparticle (NP) strategies offer a novel approach to improve delivery of multiple therapeutic agents to the brain. For example, encapsulation by polymer NPs of leucine – enkephalin hydrochloride (LENK), a peptide opioid neurotransmitter, improved delivery to olfactory bulb and deeper brain regions of the thalamus and cortex compared to LENK alone, without any peripheral exposure, and produced a strong anti-nociceptive response (Godfrey et al., 2018).

Insulin dysregulation in the brain has been associated with Alzheimer's Disease and psychiatric disorders such as depression and autism, directing research towards insulin brain delivery as a treatment option (Ghasemi, R et al., 2013). Intranasal delivery of insulin has become an ideal treatment option to bypass this barrier and research into this has highlighted an issue in the limited absorption of insulin by nasal epithelium (Tashima, T., 2020 & Khafagy, E-S et al., 2009). This thesis aims to provide early proof-of-concept data relevant to nose-brain delivery, by assessing the ability of our novel NP-based cell-penetrating peptide (CPP) to improve insulin uptake and transcytosis using cultured human nasal epithelial cells, thereby supporting progression to *in vivo* studies. This introductory chapter will cover NP delivery strategies in general and our CPP in more detail, as well as focusing on the central effects of insulin.

### 1.1.1 Prevalence of neurodegenerative & psychiatric disorders

As is the brain itself, neurodegenerative & psychiatric disorders are very complex, and thus it's only in the past few decades that significant progress has been made in understanding the risk factors and neurological changes associated with the development of these disorders. According to the 2021 report from the Alzheimer's Association, with 121,499 deaths caused by Alzheimer's in 2019 alone, this disease is the sixth most common cause of death in the USA. Whilst deaths caused by stroke and heart disease between 2000 and 2019 (ranked fifth and firstleading causes of death in USA respectively, according to data from 2020) have been reduced due to the development of medical treatment, the reported deaths caused by AD increased by over 145% (Alzheimer's association., 2021). From 2019 to 2020, the total recorded deaths from AD had increased by 10.5%, likely due to the COVID-19 pandemic, considering the age groups most affected by both AD and COVID-19 (Alzheimer's association., 2022). Additionally, Data from the Global Burden of Disease has revealed that between 1990 and 2017, the global prevalence of depressive disorder had increased by 49.86% from 172 million to 258 million (Liu et al., 2020). Depressive disorder prevalence has grown at a concerning rate since, coinciding with the COVID-19 pandemic which one study, using data from January 2020 to January 2021, attributes an additional 53.2 million cases of Major Depressive Disorder to (Santomauro et al., 2021). As it stands, dealing with these disorders is a great burden to healthcare systems worldwide.

#### **1.2 Cell-penetrating peptides**

The delivery of endogenously synthesised peptides (and proteins) such as insulin as therapeutic agents has several benefits over chemically synthesised drugs, they are mostly highly specialised in function and are metabolised well by the body. However, pharmacokinetic issues restrict the bioavailability and thereby the therapeutic value of insulin. For instance, when intranasal or oral administration is opted for, systemic drug circulation is limited by the presence of biological barriers such as the epithelial membranes and tight junctions between cells of the nasal cavity or the intestinal wall, which peptides and proteins such as insulin poorly permeate through due to their hydrophilic nature (Goldberg & Gomez-Orellana., 2003, Kamei et al., 2013, Wang et al., 2022). In addition to insulin's limited mucosal membrane permeability, the portion of drug that survives transcellular delivery across the nasal epithelium is subject to enzymatic degradation and clearance by cilia (hair-like structures) that line the nasal mucosa (Erdő et al., 2018 & Gupta et al., 2017). However, as research into optimising drug delivery progresses and new ideas circulate, potential solutions to these major limitations have been identified and expanded upon. The potential of cell-penetrating peptides (CPPs) to provide a method of targeted therapeutic delivery to inaccessible intracellular sites has been demonstrated with promising efficiency both in vitro and in vivo (Guidotti et al., 2017 & Suhorutsenko., 2011).

The discovery of CPPs dates back to the late 80s, when researchers in '88 demonstrated *in vitro* cellular internalisation of the TAT (trans-activator of transcription) protein of the HIV-1 virus (Frankel & Pabo., 1988). This idea was expanded upon in '91 when the peptide penetratin was derived from *Drosophila* antennapedia homeoprotein after the homeoprotein displayed cell-penetrating capabilities (Joliot et al., 1991). This spurred the discovery of many more short peptides capable of translocation, now commonly referred to as CPPs. This peptide family is distinguished by consisting of 5 – 30 amino acid residues that are capable of efficient translocation across bio-membranes without depending on energy-dependent processes, allowing targeted delivery of biologically active conjugates or 'cargoes' into target cells (Kamei et al., 2015). Conjugation of CPPs and cargoes occurs via the formation of a covalent or non-covalent complex, these bonds can be formed with conjugates such as DNAs, siRNAs, NPs, and small molecule drugs (Bechara., 2013). Covalent conjugation is often used for the delivery of conjugates such as small drug molecules as well as peptides and proteins. However, due to the structural changes caused by covalent conjugation, it's been reported that this can change

the biological function of cargoes, reducing the overall therapeutic activity (Heitz et al., 2013 & Juliano et al., 2008). Conversely, non-covalent complexes are formed by electrostatic and/or hydrophobic interactions between bigger cargoes with negative charges and CPPs with positive charges, thereby not compromising the structure and function of the conjugate (Deshayes et al., 2010).

Macromolecules such as peptides, proteins, and nucleic acids are of great therapeutic interest for their ability to modulate biological mechanisms by targeting particular molecules and pathways, making them exceptionally useful as therapeutic agents involved in the diagnosing and treatment of many diseases. However, the cell membrane, a semipermeable barrier, restricts cell entry to compounds of small molecular size via channels and carrier proteins which macromolecules are unable to utilise (Ruseska & Zimmer 2020). To overcome the limitations of conventional therapeutics, an ideal delivery system would be able to efficiently transport macromolecules across cell membranes whilst providing stability and protection against enzymatic degradation, enhance target specificity, and minimise toxicity. CPPs are able to provide highly efficient delivery of macromolecule cargoes across cell membranes of many different cell types through non-invasive mechanisms without disrupting membrane integrity or eliciting an immunological response. The exact mechanisms by which cellular uptake occurs have not been fully elucidated but are typically divided into two main pathways: endocytosis (energy-dependent route) and membrane translocation (energy-independent route). The route used to gain cell entry is understood to be influenced by certain factors. These include the structure of the cell membrane, the physicochemical properties of the peptide and cargo (e.g., charge distribution and size), and the concentration used. Peptides with different physicochemical properties will interact with different cell surface molecules (e.g., proteoglycans) which can ultimately influence the cell entry mechanism (Wang et al., 2014).



**Figure 1. Cell-entry mechanisms of cell-penetrating peptides.** Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain cellular uptake of CPPs, which broadly fit

into two categories: endocytosis or direct translocation. Endocytosis occurs by energydependent pathways that involve vesicle formation, whilst direct translocation mechanisms are energy-independent and rely on the formation of hydrophillic pores or local destabilisation of the lipid bilayer. (Source: Trabulo et al., 2010).

Endocytosis is an energy-dependent cellular uptake mechanism that allows intracellular transport of macromolecules in vesicles or vacuoles that pinch off from the plasma membrane, involving two main steps: endocytic uptake and subsequent endosomal escape. Pinocytosis is the main process by which endocytosis occurs with relevance to CPP-mediated uptake, and is described by four distinct mechanisms: macropinocytosis, clathrin-mediated endocytosis (CME), caveolae-mediated endocytosis (CvME) and clathrin- and caveolae-independent endocytosis (Trabulo et al., 2010). Routes of internalisation have previously been compared between several cationic and amphipathic CPPs conjugated with peptide nucleic acids (PNAs) in a study by Lundin et al., (2008). This study demonstrates that macropinocytosis is a preferred cell entry mechanism for cationic CPPs such as penetratin. However, amphipathic CPPs such as transportan were internalised primarily via CME. Overall, most studies support the idea that CPP-cargo uptake mainly occurs via the various endocytosis pathways (Nakase et al., 2007, Duchardt et al., 2007, El-Andaloussi et al., 2005).

Direct membrane translocation, however, is described by three distinct models: the inverted micelle model, the carpet model, and translocation via pore formation. The inverted micelle model proposes that CPP and cell membrane interaction causes structural changes in the membrane's phospholipid bilayer, causing inverted micelle structures to form which eventually destabilises and results in intracellular peptide release. This mechanism is incompatible with translocation of large molecule conjugates since they are unlikely to form these inverted micelle structures. The carpet model describes extensive association of CPP-cargo complexes and cell surface molecules, causing phospholipid reorganisation and transient membrane destabilisation, allowing cell entry (Hao et al., 2022, Lundin et al., 2008). Furthermore, toroidal pores are formed due to interaction between peptide hydrophilic groups and phosphate groups of the phospholipid bilayer, and barrel-stave pores are formed by interaction between peptide lipophilic groups and the lipid tails of the membrane's phospholipids, resulting in formation of transient pores which are highly destructive and cytotoxic (Langel & Zorko, 2021). It is now well established that generally, endocytosis is the primary method of cell-entry at low peptide concentrations, whilst direct translocation occurs at higher CPP concentrations (Ruseska & Zimmer, 2020 & Madani et al., 2011).

Although CPPs are generally reported as exhibiting low cytotoxicity, any substance can be toxic above a threshold concentration (Silva et al., 2019 & Guidotti et al., 2017). For example, high concentrations of two CPPs termed transportan 10 and model amphipathic peptide (MAP) have to been shown to cause significant membrane disruption in two human cancer cell lines, K562 (erythroleukemia) and MDA-MB-231 (breast cancer). A lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) assay showed that 40% of total LDH leaked from the K562 and MDA-MB-231 cells during a 10-minute exposure to 10µM of transportan 10 and MAP (Saar et al., 2005). This is an important metric to measure cytotoxicity by since extensive membrane disruption via direct translocation can cause cell death. Therefore, assessing cytotoxicity through the use of leakage and/or cell viability assays is crucial to the development of a CPP-mediated drug delivery system.

CPPs can be utilised to allow intracellular delivery of large molecules such as peptides with great therapeutic value, thereby bypassing the limitations of conventional therapeutics. Translocation of large molecules as described by any of the models that describe direct membrane translocation would cause significant membrane disruption, which greatly limits the therapeutic utility of CPP-cargo conjugates that exploit these pathways. In comparison, endocytosis is inherently less toxic and associated with greater epithelial permeation and successful delivery and absorption of peptides such as insulin (Xu et al., 2020, Yang et al.,

2018). However, endocytosis pathways are not without their own limits. Activity and localisation of cargo proteins delivered intracellularly via CPP-mediated endocytosis is limited via endosomal containment. Endosomal escape of CPP-cargo complexes is understood to be the primary limiting factor in cellular delivery of bioactive macromolecules, and the precise mechanism by which this occurs remains unknown. High extracellular concentrations of CPP cargo have been demonstrated *in vivo* to be an important factor in triggering endosomal escape and allowing the cargo to reach the cytosol and elicit its therapeutic effect (Guidotti et al., 2017, Kosuge et al., 2008).

### 1.3 Introduction to nanoparticle delivery

NPs are solid particles typically defined as being in the range of 1 - 100nm in size and categorised into three distinct groups: organic, inorganic, and carbon-based and can be further subdivided by morphology and dimension (Khan et al., 2019).



#### Figure 2. Nanoparticle classification.

Types of nanoparticles classified by composition, morphology, and dimension featuring a variety of examples. Poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG), poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA), poly(lactic acid). Created with Microsoft PowerPoint (accessed on 12th September 2023).

The field of NP-based therapies (termed nanomedicine) is rapidly progressing and can provide a novel approach to the treatment and diagnosis of a wide range of disorders, including cancers, as well as neurological disorders (Khan et al., 2019). NPs possess a unique set of properties which are of great therapeutic interest, they can be engineered for controlled release of therapeutic molecules and targeted delivery to enhance bioavailability and biodistribution at the target site. Their ability to encapsulate therapeutic agents and release them in a controlled and specific manner may be utilised to enhance delivery to brain structures associated with neurodegenerative/psychiatric disorders, across the BBB or via alternative routes such as noseto-brain pathways (Saraiva et al., 2016).



#### Figure 3. Encapsulation mechanism models.

Drug molecules (white spheres) can be entrapped in, dissolved or dispersed within, and adsorbed on: a) nanocapsules and b) nanospheres (Source: Guterres et al., 2007).

Polymeric NPs can be subdivided into nanocapsules or nanospheres depending on their composition. Nanocapsules feature a polymeric membrane whilst nanospheres feature a polymeric matrix. In either case, there are several mechanisms of encapsulation. The drug is either adsorbed on the NPs, or entrapped, dispersed, or dissolved within the NPs (Guterres et al., 2007). These NPs are able to efficiently conjugate CPPs to enhance cellular transduction of proteins such as insulin by facilitating membrane permeation (Oppen et al., 2019). This has wide-ranging implications for insulin-based therapies that aim to treat diabetes and associated metabolic disorders as well as neurological disorders associated with insulin resistance in the central nervous system (CNS).

#### 1.3.1 Nanomedicine considerations & novel approaches for neurodegenerative disorders

Brain delivery of therapeutic molecules such as insulin poses a unique set of challenges which nanocarrier systems such as GET aim to overcome. The BBB limits drug influx and efflux through a comprehensive system of drug transporters (e.g., ATP-binding cassette transporters) and is composed of a continuous endothelial cell layer connected via tight junctions, adherent junctions, and gap junctions (Ahlawat et al., 2020, Dickens et al., 2016). The BBB is almost entirely bypassed by intranasal delivery via trigeminal and olfactory nerve pathways which constitute a direct connection between the nasal cavity and brain structures. However, the low permeability of nasal mucosa, rapid mucociliary clearance, and degrading enzymes contribute to poor bioavailability (typically < 1 %) (McMartin et al., 1987, Picone et al., 2018). These challenges emphasise the necessity for novel delivery methods to improve the brain uptake efficiency of insulin and other potential treatments of AD.

One of the main hallmarks of AD is a reduction in mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation, leading to increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS). The mitochondrial oxidative

phosphorylation cascade involves an important antioxidant, coenzyme Q10, the most common form of coenzyme Q in humans (Bhatt et al., 2021). Transgenic mouse models of AD (APP/PS1) treated with a caudal vein injection of PLGA NPs loaded with coenzyme Q-10 and modified with trimethylated chitosan demonstrated a significant improvement in cognitive and spatial memory, as well as reduced oxidative stress. Brain uptake was observed in the ventricles, choroid plexus, and cortex, demonstrating that polymer-based NP delivery systems are able to cross low-permeability epithelial barriers such as the BBB and efficiently deliver neurodegenerative therapies (Wang et al., 2010). Polymer-based NPs can also effectively deliver gene therapies via intranasal administration. In a previous study, BALB/c mice were treated with simultaneous intranasal administration of mouse-adapted influenza viruses (PR8) and chitosan/siRNA NCs designed for antiviral influenza treatment. Morbidity was significantly reduced compared to nonspecific siRNA-treated and control groups, and influenza virus replication was effectively inhibited (Jamali et al., 2017). This demonstrates that polymeric NPs can effectively deliver a variety of therapeutically valuable cargoes via several routes of administration.

ACIs such as donepezil are the main treatment options for AD patients and are all only available as an oral formulation to be taken once daily. Common side effects of these medications include gastrointestinal issues such as anorexia, nausea, diarrhoea, and muscle convulsions. Additionally, due to the deterioration of memory associated with AD, patients missing their scheduled dose is a common problem. To avoid these issues associated with oral delivery, reduce dose, and prolong its action, Bhavna et al., (2014) have previously intranasally administered a donepezil loaded chitosan nanosuspension, demonstrating higher Cmax and AUC vales in plasma and blood samples compared to ordinary donepezil solution via intranasal administration. Intranasal administration of insulin has also been enhanced by synthesised nanogels, significantly increasing delivery to brain regions such as the hippocampus, cerebellum, and cerebral cortex *in vivo* (Picone et al., 2018). No immunological response was observed, and no signs of toxicity were seen in tissue samples taken from kidneys and liver where drug accumulation is most likely to lead to organ damage. The encapsulation of insulin by nanocarriers such as the PLR (P21-LK15-8R) peptide offers protection throughout transport, increasing its stability, and allowing for controlled release of the drug (Rehmani et al., 2023).

Due to the size and light-weight of NPs, insulin benefits from improved muco-adhesion and increased contact time at site of absorption, leading to higher bioavailability. The distribution of NPs is very specific to a target area, allowing for more efficient uptake via olfactory and trigeminal nerve pathways (Borrajo et al., 2022, Shah et al., 2022). This leads to a comparatively higher drug uptake in target brain structures compared to conventional delivery, reduces the capacity for adverse effects since distribution to off-target sites are low, and reduces the required dose or frequency of dosing, making patient compliance easier (Ponchel & Irache., 1998).

#### 1.3.2 Nanoparticle-based antidepressant treatment strategies

Various nano-formulations of antidepressants such as desvenlafaxine and tranylcypromine have been investigated in the hope of enhancing bioavailability in relevant brain structures and reducing adverse effects. For many of these NP-based antidepressant approaches, nose-to-brain pathways are of great interest. Currently available antidepressants such as selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), the current main treatment option for depression, can only be taken as oral formulations. This route of administration limits bioavailability primarily due to the first pass effect and gastrointestinal (GI) enzymatic degradation, causing larger doses to be required which increases risk for adverse effects which in the case of psychoactive medications such as SSRIS, can be very severe (e.g., serotonin syndrome, mania). It's currently understood that reduced levels of monoamines (e.g., serotonin, dopamine) play a key role in the neuropathology of depression, SSRIs increase synaptic availability of serotonin by inhibiting reuptake of serotonin via the monoamine transporter SERT (serotonin transporter) (Patel et al., 2022). PLGA-chitosan NPs have previously been loaded with the SSRI Desvenlafaxine for intranasal administration in rodent depression models (Wistar rats). In comparison to orally administered Desvenlafaxine, intranasally administered Desvenlafaxine-loaded PLGA-chitosan NPs significantly reduced symptoms of depression and enhanced monoamine brain concentrations (Tong et al., 2017). This showcases a promising strategy for the future of MDD therapies and how NPs as well as nose-to-brain routes can be utilised for the treatment of psychiatric disorders, which are poorly managed by current treatments. However, more detail is needed from future studies to assess toxicity and highlight the specific brain regions where intranasally administered SSRIs tend to accumulate and their relevance to MDD pathology, which could be achieved by single photon emission tomography (SPECT), positron emission tomography (PET), or immunohistochemistry analysis of brain slices for example (Kamila et al., 2009, Wang et al., 2010).

#### 1.4 Introduction to Glycosaminoglycan-binding enhanced transduction (GET)

Glycosaminoglycan (GAG)-binding enhanced transduction (GET) is a novel CPP-based delivery system which uses membrane-docking peptides that bind membrane-bound heparan sulphates, allowing cell-targeting (Dixon et al., 2016). The GET peptide of interest combines the GAG - / heparan sulphate (HS) binding domain P21 (P), derived from heparin-binding epidermal growth factor (HB-EGF), with octa-arginine 8R (R), a cell-penetrating domain, an amphiphilic peptide LK15 (L), which facilitates endosomal escape, and is termed P21-LK15-8R (PLR) (Dixon et al., 2016). The application of the GET system has previously demonstrated effective enhanced intracellular transduction of a variety of cargos, including nucleic acids (e.g., plasmid DNA, siRNAs, modified nucleotide mRNA), recombinant proteins, and endogenous peptides (e.g., oxytocin, insulin) (Awwad et al 2017., Awwad et al 2020., Rehmani et al 2023., Wong et al., 2022). Additionally, GET has been utilised for improved delivery of lung gene therapy (Osman et al., 2018), programming cell fate (Eltaher et al., 2016), and regenerative medicine (Eltaher et al., 2022, Power et al., 2022, Raftery et al., 2019).

GET-mediated delivery of transcription factor conjugates has shown promising transfection efficiency (Dixon et al., 2016). For example, it has previously been shown that GET-mediated delivery of the transcription factor NANOG was able to efficiently enhance self-renewal of mouse embryonic stem cells (ESCs) CGR-8Z. This was demonstrated in the absence of leukaemia inhibitory factor, which is known to stimulate mouse ESC self-renewal (Kitzmann & Fernandez, 2001, Jorgensen & Puente, 2022). This effect was measured by changes in cell proliferation as well as pluripotency-associated alkaline phosphatase activity. Additionally, GET-mediated delivery of MYOD myogenic factor to human ESCs HUES7 effectively facilitated myogenic differentiation, which was measured by immumolabelling of multinucleated myogenin-positive myotubes as well as expression of MYOD and skeletal muscle-specific ACTA1 via quantitative polymerase chain reaction. Previously, NIH3t3 mouse embryonic cells treated with micropinocytosis inhibitors (e.g., amiloride, cytochalasin D) caused a dose-dependent decrease in cellular transduction, measured by GET-Cre recombinase activity in NIH3t3 cells expressing enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) (Dixon et al., 2016). This indicates that this is the main CPP-mediated cellular delivery mechanism that GET relies on.

### 1.4.1 Insulin-GET complexation

Under normal metabolic conditions, elevated blood glucose signals beta cells of the pancreatic islets to produce the neuropeptide and hormone, insulin. Insulin receptors on insulin-sensitive tissues respond by absorbing glucose and thereby decreasing the blood glucose concentration, which the beta cells respond to by reducing insulin synthesis (Tokarz et al., 2018 & Rachdaoui 2020). Diabetes is a chronic condition characterised by excessive blood glucose and presents as two distinct types; type 1 diabetes is an autoimmune disorder in which cells of the immune

system target and destroy beta pancreatic cells (Chatterjee et al., 2017, Gillespie et al., 2006, Maahs et al., 2010). Type 2 diabetes is characterised by inadequate insulin production and insulin resistance (IR), an endocrinological condition that causes cells of tissues that are insulinsensitive under normal conditions (muscle, fat etc) to lose their ability to uptake glucose from the bloodstream in response to insulin (Ndisang et al., 2017 & Taylor 2013). Type 1 and 2 are primarily treated by insulin therapies usually via subcutaneous injection, when other treatment options aren't effective. Therefore, there's great interest in an oral insulin formulation that can effectively regulate blood glucose due to non-invasiveness and ease of self-administration.

The P21-LK15-8R peptide has an overall negative electrostatic charge, which arises from the amino acid sequence of each domain: KRKKKGKGLGKKRDPCLRKYK (P21) – LLKLLLKLLK(LK15) – RRRRRRR (8R) (Ferreras et al., 2021 & Dixon et al., 2016). Insulin's negative charge and GET's negative charge allows conjugation of the two peptides via electrostatic interaction, generating small and stable positively charged insulin-GET NCs, previously demonstrated by Rehmani et al., 2023.



Figure 4. Insulin-GET nanocomplexes.

Insulin's negative charge and GET's positive charge allows for generation of Insulin-GET nanocomplexes via electrostatic interaction (source: Rehmani et al., 2023).

A previous study by Rehmani et al., (2023) developed an oral formulation of insulin-GET NCs as a potential anti-diabetic therapy. This study involved *in vitro* assays to determine transepithelial permeability, cytotoxicity, and cellular uptake as well as *in vivo* studies of blood glucose control in diabetic mice, and extensive characterisation of the NCs in terms of size, charge and stability. Using differentiated Caco-2 monolayers cultured on transwells as a model of the intestinal epithelial barrier, insulin-GET NCs demonstrated significantly enhanced intracellular accumulation, apical and basal release of internalised insulin, and transcytosis compared to insulin alone without affecting viability or barrier integrity. Diabetes was induced

in overnight fasted male HsdOla:TO mice via intraperitoneal injection of streptozotocin (160 mg/kg body weight), hyperglycaemic conditions were determined by non-fasting blood glucose levels of >20 mmol/l. Twice-daily oral insulin (2iU/kg or 100 - 500iU/kg) was administered alone or in combination with several GET ratios (1:5, 1:0.5, and 1:0.05) by oral gavage. Blood samples were taken from the lateral tail vein before and after administration (9am and 3:30pm) to measure blood glucose levels and designated treatments administered 30 minutes later for 4 consecutive days. Orally administered insulin-GET at ratios of 1:0.5 and 1:0.05 were both able to consistently reduce non-fasting blood glucose at all timepoints. This demonstrates that low concentrations of GET can successfully stabilise diabetic glycemia for at least 4 days, when oral delivery is repeated for AM and PM dosages. These findings have global implications for the optimisation of insulin-based antidiabetic therapies, by improving bioavailability and ease of administration.

The current study utilises the same form of the GET peptide (P21-LK15-8R) as used by Rehmani et al., (2023) to generate insulin-GET NCs but for the purpose of assessing cellular uptake, cytotoxicity, and enhanced transcytosis of insulin across a differentiated RPMI 2650 monolayer as an in vitro model of nasal epithelium. Other forms of GET have been designed and studied for intracellular cargo delivery, such as FGF2B-LK15-8R (FLR). The only difference in structure being the replacement of the P21 domain with FGF2B, another heparan sulfate-GAG binding peptide, instead derived from fibroblast growth factor 2. FLR has not been used for delivery of endogenous peptides such as insulin but has demonstrated a higher transfection efficiency of pDNA in NIH3T3 cells compared to PLR (Osman et al., 2018). The difference in HS-GAG binding domains between these two peptides most likely causes targeting of different cell surface HS-epitopes. FLR-mediated in vivo DNA delivery requires the addition of PEG coatings (PEGylation) of NPs to enhance stability which ultimately reduced the efficiency of DNA transfection. PEGylated FLR has previously been used for in vivo intranasal delivery of 19.86nmol oxytocin (OT) (5:1, 1:1, 1:5, and 1:20 molar ratios of OT:PEGylated GET), another endogenous peptide, in male Lister hooded rats but failed to provide brain delivery of oxytocin. However, in another study, 100µg (99.29nmol) of OT was administered to male adult hooded Lister rats alone or in conjugation with the PLR peptide (1:1 OT-GET mass ratio) as NCs. Delivery to the olfactory bulb was significantly improved by PLR but failed to improve hippocampal delivery. Therefore, it's safe to say that PLR currently shows the most promise for improving delivery of insulin and other endogenous peptides across epithelial barriers (e.g., intestinal, nasal) and can even enhance brain delivery. Hence the use of the prototypical GET peptide, PLR, for conjugation to insulin in the current study.

#### 1.5 In vitro techniques for assessing epithelial permeation

Limited bioavailability is the most important cause of new drugs failing to meet the standards required for approval and is a key problem for drugs targeting the CNS (Ahlawat et al., 2020). Preclinical *in vitro* models of intestinal epithelium, nasal epithelium, lung epithelium etc have been developed and optimised in recent years in order to replicate human physiology as closely as possible in a laboratory setting. These in vitro models provide an alternative to animal studies which aligns with the 3R principles: replacement, reduction, and refinement. However, successful in vitro permeation and absorption of drugs using cancer-derived epithelial cell lines often fails to provide an accurate prediction of in vivo outcomes. Whilst in vivo studies provide the most important test of a drug's absorption and permeability mechanisms, in vitro studies allow us to investigate crucial pharmacokinetic aspects of drug permeation in a controlled environment. Recently, oral, and nasal formulations of insulin are being researched for the treatment of diabetes mellitus, and neurodegenerative disorders (e.g., Alzheimer's disease) respectively. In each case, epithelial barriers limit bioavailability and delivery to the target site. Thus, in vitro assessment of epithelial permeation is a vital preclinical measure. Caco-2 and RPMI 2650 are both cancer cell lines, the former is derived from human intestinal epithelium whilst the latter is derived from human nasal epithelium. Both cell lines can be utilised in transwell permeability assays, in which cells are cultured on semi-permeable filter inserts to form a well-differentiated monolayer. This transwell insert divides the culture wells into an apical (top) and basal (bottom) chamber, drugs are then administered to the top compartment and samples can be collected from the bottom to determine drug accumulation and permeability.



#### Figure 5. Transwell permeability assay.

Transwell permeability assays utilise cultured cell monolayers to assess drug permeability *in vitro*. Created with Microsoft PowerPoint (Accessed on 8<sup>th</sup> February 2024).

Air-liquid interface (ALI) culture is necessary for the development of a well differentiated monolayer with epithelial barrier function when using a cell line derived from nasal epithelium (e.g., RPMI 2650) or respiratory epithelium (e.g., 16HBE14o-) (Reichl & Becker., 2012). Typically, cells are grown under traditional liquid-culture conditions (LCC) until the 7th or 8th day when they are switched to ALI culture by removing media from the apical chamber, and on day 20/21 they are suitable for permeation studies (Sibinovska et al., 2019, Wong et al., 2022). This technique replicates the conditions found in the human nasal cavity and respiratory tract, providing optimal growth and differentiation conditions. Tight junction proteins form a continuous intercellular barrier between epithelia and modulate paracellular passage of drugs, a vital aspect of barrier function. Another important aspect of drug permeation is the expression of drug transporter proteins, which regulate the influx and efflux of several substrates including amino acids and drugs. Drug transporters are widely expressed by a variety of epithelial barriers including intestinal, nasal, and the BBB. Western blot analysis and immunofluorescence studies have shown that ALI stimulates a significantly higher expression of tight junction proteins such as ZO-1. Occludin, claudin-1, and E-cadherin as well as drug transporter proteins such as Pglycoprotein (P-gp) compared to growth under LCC, for several epithelial cell lines (Bai et al., 2007, Buckley et al., 2018, Ernhardt et al., 2003, Kreft et al., 2015, Wan et al., 2000). Monolayer integrity is also commonly assessed by measuring transepithelial electrical resistance values (TEER) which is a much more straightforward and widely applicable approach that measures ohmic resistance using electrodes connected to a voltohmeter (Srinivasan et al., 2015).

#### 1.6 Nose-to-brain pathways

The intranasal route of administration allows insulin to non-invasively bypass the BBB and avoid first pass metabolism, with negligible risk of systemic side-effects. The trigeminal nerves originate in the brainstem and projects towards the nasal cavity, innervating the respiratory and olfactory regions (Crowe et al., 2018). Intranasal insulin first interacts with olfactory sensory neurons and is subsequently transported along olfactory and trigeminal nerves by intracellular

pathways, or by extracellular pathways via paracellular diffusion (Shaughness et al., 2020 & Hallschmid 2021).



#### Figure 6. Nose-to-brain delivery routes.

Olfactory and trigeminal nerve pathways provide delivery routes to the central nervous system (CNS) following intranasal administration of therapeutics. Via intracellular or extracellular transport, compounds can reach the lamina propria and subsequently travel to the CNS primarily via bulk flow through the perineural and perivascular spaces (Source: Bharadwaj et al., 2021).

Intranasal insulin is rapidly detected within minutes in multiple brain regions of rodents such as the olfactory bulb, hippocampus, cortex, brainstem, and the cerebellum (Brabazon et al., 2017, Salameh et al., 2015, Thorne et al., 2004). Yet, intracellular transport of neuropeptides to the olfactory bulb via nasal passages takes many hours (Thorne et al., 1995). This suggests that extracellular transport pathways are the primary route for nose-to-brain insulin. Fluorescein iso-thiocyanate (FITC)-labelled insulin has been imaged in the trigeminal nerves of rats 30 minutes after nasal administration. The data shows a strong signal within the perineurium (area between axon bundles) and epineurium (area in outermost nerve layer), demonstrating that intranasal insulin reaches target brain regions along extracellular perineural spaces of the trigeminal nerve (Lockhead et al., 2019).

Nose-to-brain pathways are a compatible route for the delivery of many types of compounds, even antidepressants such as selegiline. Selegiline-loaded chitosan NPs have previously been delivered intranasally to male Wistar rats (5 or 10 mg/kg) to treat depressive behaviours. The forced swim and tail suspension tests were carried out to induce depression-like behaviours in the rats and immobility time was recorded. Immobility is referred to as behavioural despair in animals and is thought to reflect a condition similar to depression in humans. Whilst intranasal administration of selegiline alone had no effect on immobility time. Additionally, these NPs were measured at a significantly higher concentration in homogenised whole-brain samples following intranasal administration (Singh et al., 2015). In 2019, intranasal esketamine was approved for use in adults with treatment-resistant depression (TRD) and gained great interest as an NMDA (N-methyl-D-aspartic acid) receptor antagonist antidepressant. However, at present, it hasn't lived up to its initial reputation as what many believed to be an innovative antidepressant treatment that could rival the efficacy and demand of mainstay antidepressants such as selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) (Bahr et al., 2019).

Intranasal esketamine is primarily absorbed by respiratory epithelium, suggesting brain delivery mainly occurs via the trigeminal nerve pathway (Doty et al., 2021). However, the preferred nose-to-brain pathway has not been investigated and the role of the olfactory pathway is unclear. The mean total absolute bioavailability of esketamine administered nasally is ~48%, much higher than that observed with oral administration (~8%) (Bahr et al., 2019, Doty et al., 2021).

However, the range of bioavailability following nasal administration has been estimated between 8 - 45%, a significantly large variation (Sanders et al., 2021). Evidence of efficacy is unclear but is regarded as mild and patient response seems to vary greatly (which could be associated with the large variation in bioavailability). Overall, intranasal esketamine raises more questions than it answers and with the lack of data on long-term safety, SSRIs and other more conventional antidepressants are a much more preferred treatment option (Schatzberg, 2019). Although efficient brain delivery can be achieved with nose-to-brain pathways, further investigation is greatly required.

#### 1.7 Intranasal Insulin delivery

Due to the presence of biological barriers and metabolic routes, the route of drug administration can change the overall fate of a treatment. Subcutaneous delivery of insulin is commonly used for diabetes patients as this rapidly allows entry into systemic circulation and subsequent peripheral action, the desired effect (Shah et al., 2016). However, as evidenced, insulin's action in the brain is thought to be important for cognition and mood stability, and so administration for this purpose must optimise delivery into the CNS which the BBB makes very challenging (Hanson et al., 2008 & Thorne et al., 2001). To overcome these challenges associated with brain delivery, there is great interest in intranasal administration of insulin. Trigeminal and olfactory nerves provide neural connections to areas of the brain such as the brainstem and olfactory bulb that can be exploited for delivery to the brain (Lioutas et al., 2015 & Dhuria et al., 2010). Intravenous insulin has been shown to improve memory in AD patients. However, risk of systemic adverse effects e.g., hypoglycaemia and the invasive nature of this administration route restricts its safety and viability (Craft, S et al., 2000 & Craft, S et al., 1996). Intranasal insulin administration is non-invasive, bares little to no risk of systemic hypoglycaemia, and allows cerebral concentrations of insulin to reach levels 100-fold higher than intravenous delivery (Freiherr et al., 2013 & Hanson et al., 2008). Clinical research has investigated this treatment option for AD as well as mild cognitive impairment (MCI), which often develops into AD, both of which are poorly managed by current treatments (Petersen et al., 2001).

Intranasal insulin delivery avoids peripheral adverse effects and allows CSF insulin levels to rapidly rise within 10 minutes of administration and achieve their peak after 30 minutes (Born et al., 2002). After this 80-minute study had concluded, CSF insulin levels remained above baseline whilst blood glucose and insulin levels were unaltered, demonstrating that intranasal delivery allows insulin to access the CNS directly and the vast majority of the hormone to bypass the bloodstream without affecting circulating insulin and glucose levels (Born et al., 2002 & Benedict et al., 2003). This finding is significant in the context of using this approach to treat AD, which presents an associated decline in cognition and brain insulin signalling. As well as peripheral hyperinsulinemia, decreased CSF insulin levels are a typical characteristic of AD patients (Craft et al., 1998).

The beneficial effects on memory function as well as mood caused by long-term intranasal insulin administration have been demonstrated in a double-blind 8-week study by Benedict et al (2003). This study involved 19 healthy young participants (18 – 34 years old) with no personal or family history of diabetes. After one week of a treatment regime consisting of 4 doses of 40IU human insulin per day, self-confidence, well-being, and anger all improved. By the 8<sup>th</sup> week, delayed word recall significantly improved whilst depressive feelings significantly decreased and improvements in self-confidence and well-being were maintained. Blood glucose and plasma insulin levels were unaffected and no peripheral side effects were induced. This study suggests that intranasal insulin has therapeutic potential to improve memory function and emotional stability, which patients of MDD and AD could benefit from. However, it's important to note that this study involved 19 healthy participants, which is a small sample size and the benefits of intranasal insulin seen in healthy individuals are not consistently reported in those with neurological disorders.

Whilst such clinical evidence supports the promising effects of intranasal insulin on cognition in healthy patients, the findings are much more conflicting in studies that have used AD and MCI patients. One review from Avgerinos et al using clinical data up to 2017 examined a range of studies totalling 293 patients (172 with MCI, 121 with AD) (Avgerinos et al., 2018). Collectively, it's apparent that the only aspect of cognition significantly improved by intranasal insulin in patients with either condition, is verbal memory and story recall, when doses of 10IU, 20IU, and 40IU of regular insulin were administered. Long-acting insulin (Detemir) had neutral or negative effects on verbal memory when a similar range of doses (IU) were administered. Some of the data examined supports the idea that intranasal insulin follows a  $\cap$ -shaped function, and that by exceeding a threshold dose insulin can negatively impact several aspects of cognition (Reger et al., 2008). This study by Reger et al showed that 60IU doses of regular insulin impaired verbal memory and increased plasma A $\beta$ 42 levels. Other aspects of cognition (e.g., attention, executive function, visuospatial function) were neutrally impacted by intranasal insulin.

A more recent review using studies published up until December 2021 and totalling 899 patients, concluded that intranasal insulin shows no significant effects on cognitive improvement in MCI/AD patients (Long et al., 2022). Clearly the data is very conflicting and obviously limited by very small sample sizes. Many factors affect the observed effects of insulin, including treatment time-course, type of intranasal insulin (long-acting, regular etc), and device used. Potentially the single most significant factor impacting a patients response to treatment highlighted by both reviews, is the absence or presence of the APOE- $\varepsilon 4$  gene. A clinical study by Reger et al demonstrated that intranasal insulin improved verbal memory in memory-impaired individuals without (ɛ4-) the APOE-ɛ4 gene (Reger et al., 2006). Compared to both healthy controls and memory-impaired individuals with ( $\varepsilon$ 4+) the APOE- $\varepsilon$ 4 gene, this effect was more significant. In-fact, memory-impaired £4+ subjects showed reduced cognitive performance for some measures of memory following treatment. Generally, E4- AD and MCI patients respond better to various treatments, particularly at higher doses (Podewils et al., 2005, Reger et al., 2004, Risner et al., 2006) despite greater insulin resistance and poorer glucose utilisation compared to ɛ4+ AD patients (Craft et al., 2000). This selective response modulated by the APOE- $\varepsilon$ 4 genotype may be partially explained by  $\varepsilon$ 4- AD patients' greater memory improvement in hyperinsulinemic states (Craft et al., 1999).

A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trial by Cha et al., (2017) investigated the therapeutic use of intranasal insulin to treat cognitive and emotional dysfunction in adults with MDD. This included 35 participants who received 4 x 40IU intranasal insulin (n = 19) or placebo (n = 16) for 4 weeks. Intranasal insulin failed to demonstrate significantly significant improvements of neurocognitive function, overall mood, emotional processing, or self-reported quality of life. As it stands, intranasal insulin for the treatment of cognitive and emotional deficits clearly demonstrates some therapeutic value. However, the results supporting the efficacy of this treatment are very inconsistent and in cases where this treatment is efficacious, the effect is often mild. These issues could be improved with a more efficient delivery system that effectively enhances bioavailability and therapeutic effect. This can be achieved through the use of NP-based delivery approaches such as GET, which promotes controllable insulin release to facilitate specific drug delivery and allows for effective bioavailability by enhancing insulin absorption in vivo (Rehmani et al., 2023). As well as insulin, there are other peptides that are of great interest for intranasal administration to treat neurological disorders. At present, the pro-cognitive effects of intranasal insulin in patients suffering from neurodegenerative conditions, particularly AD and MCI, is inconclusive and requires further research.

#### 1.7.1 Novel nose-to-brain delivery approaches for CNS disorders

Oxytocin has been suggested as a novel therapy to reduce anxious symptoms and improve social deficits in a variety of psychiatric disorders. A study by Neumann et al., (2013) administered

oxytocin intranasally to rats and mice. Compared to basal levels, significant increases in oxytocin concentration were measured via simultaneous microdialysis in both the amygdala and dorsal hippocampus of rats and mice, paralleled by changes in plasma oxytocin concentration. Peak oxytocin levels were measured in the hippocampus and amygdala 30 - 60 post-administration. These two brain regions are of particular relevance to psychiatric and neurobehavioural disorders since they are involved in the regulation of memory and emotional stability (Neumann et al., 2013).

The optimisation of nose-to-brain delivery of peptides such as insulin is an ongoing process requiring constant innovation. Ijeoma Uchegbu and her group have consistently worked with nanotechnology approaches for the delivery of CNS agents. Recently, they have investigated a novel nano-in-microparticle formulation of L-DOPA (GCPQ-L-DOPA). L-DOPA (Levodopa) is a Parkinson's disease drug and the precursor to the neurotransmitter dopamine. 2-hours after nasal administration of GCPQ-L-DOPA, rat brain tissues analysed by liquid chromatography and mass spectrometry showed significantly higher dopamine levels in the brain compared to L-DOPA alone, which resulted in undetectable dopamine brain levels (Dimiou et al.., 2022). Additionally, nasal GCPQ-L-DOPA resulted in elevated L-DOPA plasma concentration compared to L-DOPA alone (17-fold higher Cmax). There are many ways to approach the problems associated with the delivery of CNS drugs. The consistent efforts of her group and others have contributed significantly to the collective optimisation and understanding of current approaches and utilisation of nanomedicine, particularly concerning nose-to-brain pathways (Mellor & Uchegbu et al., 2022).

#### 1.8 Mechanisms linking CNS insulin and neurological disorders

Until a few decades ago, the brain was thought to be an insulin-insensitive organ. Since then, insulin's role in the brain has been a point of extensive research and has been linked to the pathology of several psychiatric and neurodegenerative disorders, including major depressive disorder and AD. Havrankova et al (1978) initially discovered that insulin receptors are widely distributed throughout the CNS of rats and shortly thereafter, expression of insulin receptors in the human brain was observed (Sara, V et al., 1982). Insulin receptors are expressed at high concentrations in the olfactory bulb, hypothalamus, and hippocampus and insulin signalling in the CNS is associated with many brain functions involved in the regulation of cognition, memory, mood, and emotional stability.

Insulin resistance is the term commonly used to describe a deficient biological response to endogenous or exogenous insulin, requiring an increased amount of insulin to trigger IRmediated signalling than is expected under healthy physiological conditions, whether this is due to an inhibition of IR activation or insufficient insulin availability (American diabetes association, 1997). Considering the role of insulin signalling in the CNS, central insulin resistance has emerged as a characteristic of psychiatric and neurodegenerative conditions. Insulin resistance is considered a major risk factor for AD and has been shown to increase risk of AD onset by at least two-fold. Furthermore, samples of brain tissue from AD patients have been shown to display impaired insulin signalling and decreased mRNA has been measured in post-mortem brain tissue samples of AD patients, indicating a significant association between insulin resistance and neurodegeneration. Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain this association, such as the accumulation of amyloid-beta (AB) peptides which are suggested to contribute to defective insulin signalling. A $\beta$  is a 4kDA peptide that commonly self-associates in aqueous medium, forming soluble aggregates or Aβ-Oligomers (AβOs) typically within the synapse, contributing to synaptic loss and the neurodegenerative events that characterise AD (Querfurth & LaFerla., 2010, Nisbet et al., 2015, Gabuzda et al., 1994,).

Aβs have been shown to cause the removal of IRs from the plasma membrane of hippocampal neurons *in vitro* and impair IR activation (Zhao et al., 2008). Additionally, *In vivo* evidence

demonstrates that insulin resistance induced in transgenic AD mice via a high fat diet results in increased levels of brain A $\beta$  as well as enzymes such as  $\gamma$ -secretase that cause A $\beta$  production. Furthermore, memory impairment as well as A $\beta$  brain levels in mice with genetically induced AD-like neuropathology were subsequently lowered in response to a single injection of insulin (Vandal, M et al., 2014). It has been shown that increased brain insulin signalling improves memory in cognitively healthy humans, therefore loss of insulin sensitivity and receptor expression may be an underlying mechanism for the loss of memory function in AD pathology.

Insulin receptors are expressed in areas associated with mood regulation such as the nucleus accumbens, ventral tegmental area, amygdala, and raphe nuclei, where insulin signalling is associated with neurogenesis, synaptic plasticity, and neurotransmission (Figlewicz et al., 2003, Woods et al., 2016). However, the link between insulin resistance and depression is much less clear than it is for AD and even other psychiatric disorders such as schizophrenia (Leonard et al., 2020, Silva et al., 2019). A recent study showed that three surrogate measures of insulin resistance can be used to positively predict incidence of major depressive disorder. These factors include high triglyceride-HDL (high density lipoprotein) ratio, fasting plasma glucose level, and waist circumference. This study involved 601 participants (18 - 65 years old) without a lifetime history of anxiety disorders or depression and observed that moderate increases in these parameters used to measure insulin resistance correlate to an 89% increase in the incidence of major depressive disorder in a 9-year follow up period (Watson et al., 2021). Genetic evidence also suggests a significant overlap and positive genetic correlation between depression and insulin-related conditions (type 2 diabetes, obesity, and metabolic syndrome) of which insulinresistance is a primary characteristic (Fanelli et al., 2022). Disruptions to brain insulin signalling have been shown to affect the dopaminergic mesolimbic reward system, which could thereby increase the risk of developing depression or exaggerate already present depressive symptoms (Cai et al., 2018). In vivo studies have shown that knockout of insulin receptors in the astrocyte of mice causes anxious and depressive behavioural symptoms, caused by altered dopaminergic and purinergic signalling. Neuronal-specific knockout of insulin receptors in mice as well as hypothalamic knockout in rats also induces these behavioural changes (Grillo et al., 2011, Kleinnridders et al., 2015).

There are currently no available treatments for conditions such as AD and major depressive disorder that aim to alleviate symptoms or address underlying neuropathology by either increasing available brain insulin or restore sensitivity. As previously discussed, insulin therapy is suggested to improve aspects of cognition such as mood and memory function and by exploiting nose-to-brain pathways, bioavailability and therapeutic activity can be enhanced. However, as it stands currently, data from clinical trials and *in vivo* studies is lacking and can be very conflicting in regard to what aspects of cognition are improved by insulin therapy and how significant the effects are. We aim to demonstrate that with the use of a highly efficient CPP-based NP delivery system, we can enhance the delivery of insulin across nasal epithelium *in vitro*, a biological barrier that significantly limits bioavailability through conventional means of delivery.

### 1.8.1 Psychedelic therapy for MDD

Insulin resistance is thought to be associated with neuroinflammation as an aspect of MDD pathology (Leonard et al., 2019). However, clinical trials using intranasal insulin have failed to demonstrate a long-lasting improvement of the severe symptoms that MDD patients struggle to manage, with the psychoactive therapies currently available (Cha et al., 2017). Whilst intranasal insulin shows some promise as a potential therapy, there is much greater interest in and more impressive results reported from the use of novel psychedelic therapies for the treatment of depression, particularly, 'treatment-resistant' depression (TRD). COMP360 is a novel psilocybin formulation developed by Compass Pathways for the treatment of TRD and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). In phase 2 clinical trials using COMP360 to treat TRD, 233

participants received a single dose of psilocybin, either 25mg, 10mg, or 1mg. Three weeks postdosing, 25mg, and to a lesser extent, 10mg of psilocybin improved measures of patient-reported depression severity, anxiety, affect, functioning, and quality of life as well as symptoms of depression assessed by clinicians (Goodwin et al., 2023). Following on from these very promising results, COMP360 has become the first of its kind as a psilocybin therapy to reach phase 3 clinical trials. This randomised, double-blind trial began in January of 2023, is estimated to conclude in October 2024, and will involve almost 1000 participants (ClinicalTrials.gov., 2023).

### 1.9 Project aims & hypotheses

Current investigations into intranasal insulin as a treatment for neurodegenerative disorders such as Alzheimer's struggle to achieve therapeutic concentrations in target brain regions, due to the presence of biological barriers such as nasal epithelium. Given the prevalence, and global burden associated with such disorders, this project aims to explore and demonstrate a nanocomplex between insulin and the CPP delivery system, GET (specifically, the PLR peptide) which can efficiently permeate nasal epithelium *in vitro* using a transwell barrier model. In summary, a combination of permeation assays, cell viability assays, and confocal imaging allowed us to demonstrate significantly enhanced permeation of insulin across RPMI 2650 human nasal epithelium over time using the GET system, without compromising cell viability or barrier integrity.

#### Hypothesis:

• Transport of insulin across a differentiated nasal epithelial barrier *in vitro* will be significantly enhanced by GET-mediated delivery and without loss of barrier function or toxicity.

# 2 Methods

### 2.1 Cell culture

In order to evaluate the permeation efficiency of insulin-GET compared to insulin alone, the RPMI 2650 human nasal epithelium cell line was used for all assays included in this study. RPMI 2650 cells (ATCC, UK) were cultured in complete Eagle's Minimum Essential Media (EMEM; ATCC, UK) media supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% penicillin/streptomycin, and 1% glutamine in T75 flaks and incubated at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cultures were passaged every 3 to 4 days when 70 - 90% confluency was achieved. The RPMI 2650 cell line is derived from anaplastic squamous cell carcinoma of the human nasal septum and is a widely used model of human nasal mucosa to assess the permeation efficiency and tolerability of nasally administered peptides. With the use of ELISA and immunofluorescent staining, pharmacological characterisation studies have assessed expression of four adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-binding cassette (ABC) transporters (P-glycoprotein (P-gp), multidrug resistance associated protein (MRP) 1, MRP2, as well as breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP) (Mercier et al., 2018a). Functional bioactivity of all transporters has been detected at a cellular level. The RPMI 2650 cell line is the only immortalised human nasal cell line currently available for assessing drug permeability (Bai et al., 2008). RPMI 2650 cultures proliferate and reach confluence much faster than human primary nasal cell cultures (Merkle et al., 1998). Therefore, the RPMI 2650 cell line is considered to be far superior (Kreft et al., 2015).

#### 2.2 Insulin-GET NC formulation

FITC-labelled insulin (termed FITC-ins) (Sigma, Cat: I3661) was mixed with P21-LK15-84 (PLR) peptide (Biodiscovery Institute, University of Nottingham) (1 mM) in serum-free EMEM in polypropylene tubes. Following combination, the mixture was incubated at roomtemperature for 15 minutes to generate FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs. The final concentration of FITC-ins administered both alone and in insulin-GET NC formulations for in vitro testing (0.5ml total volumes throughout) was always 3.4µM (10µg, 20µg/ml). Final concentrations of PLR peptide varied from 0.017µM - 68µM (molar ratios of 200:1, 20:1, 2:1, 1:5, and 1:20) in preliminary uptake and corresponding metabolic activity assays. For studying transcytosis, metabolic activity of monolayers, and confocal imaging, final concentrations of either 1.7µM  $(4.72\mu g, 9.44 \mu g/ml)$  or  $0.17\mu M$  (0.472 $\mu g, 0.944 \mu g/ml)$  PLR were used in combination with 3.4µM FITC-insulin to generate FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs. The other PLR concentrations initially tested were excluded from later experiments due to cytotoxic effects or insignificant effects on cellular uptake. 3.4µM FITC-ins and the range of molar ratios tested were chosen based on a previous study which had successfully enhanced transcytosis of 3.4µM insulin across epithelial barriers in vitro and provided effective bioavailability in vivo, using similar PLR concentrations (Rehmani et al., 2023). Additionally, similar PLR concentrations have previously improved in vitro permeation across nasal cell barriers and brain penetration of oxytocin (Wong et al., 2022).

Previous work by Rehmani et al., (2023) characterised the size, morphology, and surface charge of insulin-GET NCs by dynamic light scattering (DLS) and transmission electron microscopy (TEM). The hydrodynamic diameter and zeta potential of insulin-GET NCs were measured at pH 7.0. The average particle size of insulin-GET NCs measured by DLS was 140nm, and surface potential was measured at 28.16mV by laser doppler anemometry. TEM analysis showed that the diameter of NCs ranged between 100-350nm and 500-700nm for larger aggregates. Final concentrations of insulin and PLR in these NC formulations (0.5ml volumes) were  $20\mu g/ml$  ( $10\mu g$ , 0.275iU) and  $10\mu M$  ( $27.77\mu g$ ,  $55.53 \mu g/ml$ ).

#### 2.3 Uptake assay

Previous studies using GET to facilitate delivery of peptides such as oxytocin and insulin in epithelial cell *in vitro* indicate that significant uptake and permeation can be seen around 4-6 hours post-administration and continues to rise up to the 24-hour mark, so we based our time-course examinations around this (Rehmani et al., 2023, Wong et al., 2022). The same timepoints were included for the permeation assays.

RPMI 2650 cells (ATCC, UK) were seeded in 1ml of fully supplemented EMEM media containing 200,000 cells, per well, in a 12-well plate and left to incubate overnight to allow adhesion to the well surface. The following day, each well was washed with 500µl of phosphate buffer saline (PBS) and media was replaced with 450µl of fresh EMEM. Treatment groups for these assays included control (serum-free EMEM), FITC-ins alone, and the full range of FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs at different molar ratios as mentioned above. Each treatment was assigned triplicate wells, and they were administered in total volumes of 50µl (diluted in serum-free EMEM) to the designated wells.

After 24 hours, samples were harvested for flow cytometry. Cells were trypsinised in 0.5ml (trypsin-EDTA, Sigma, Cat: T4049) 0.5ml complete EMEM was added before pipetting each sample into an Eppendorf tube. Samples were then centrifuged at 300G for 5 minutes before removing 850µl of media and fixing the cells in 0.5ml of 4% Paraformaldehyde (PFA) (Sigma, Cat: 158127) solution. Samples were analysed on a CytoFlex S Flow Cytometer with Kaluza software and mean fluorescent intensity (MFI) after gating was used for statistical analysis. FITC-labelled insulin was excited using the blue laser channel (488nm) and emission was

detected at 525nm. Cells harvested after 24-hour incubation with FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs of a 200:1 molar ratio (3 4 $\mu$ M insulin, 0.017 $\mu$ M PLR) showed no significant improvement in uptake compared to insulin alone and were subsequently excluded from future studies. Parallel cell viability assays (see **section 2.5**) highlighted that high concentrations of PLR (17 $\mu$ M and 68 $\mu$ M specifically) significantly compromised cell viability whereas low concentrations did not, and so were also excluded from future permeation studies. FITC-tagged Insulin-GET NCs of a 20:1 molar ratio (3 4 $\mu$ M insulin, 0.17 $\mu$ M PLR) significantly improved uptake compared to insulin alone and had an insignificant effect on cell viability. Subsequently, uptake assays were repeated for insulin-GET 20:1 and samples were harvested at 1, 4, and 6 hours.

Although fixing cells in PFA can weaken fluorescent signal intensity, it's very helpful for timecourse assays because cells can be fixed at specific time points to preserve their structure (Schmid et al., 1999). Samples can typically be stored for up to 1 week at 4<sup>o</sup>C, allowing them to be analysed all together when flow cytometry equipment becomes available. Contrastingly, live cells must be analysed in a narrow time frame to avoid cell death (Tang et al., 2021).

#### 2.3.1 Confocal imaging

Cellular uptake and localisation of FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs was examined using confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM). RPMI 2650 cells were seeded on glass coverslips that fit a 12-well plate, at 200,000 cells/per well before and treated with labelled insulin or Ins-GET NCs for 1, 4, and 6 hours. Cells were washed with PBS, fixed with PFA (4% in PBS) at RT for 10 minutes, washed with PBS, permeabilised with 0.1ml of 0.1% Triton x-100 at RT for 12 minutes, and washed again before adding one drop of Fluoroshield mounting medium with DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole) fluorescent stain (Sigma-Aldrich, item no. F6057) to each sample. DAPI is a blue-fluorescent stain used as a nuclear counterstain for the FITClabelled treatment (FITC-insulin alone and FITC-tagged insulin-GET), since there is very little overlap between DAPI and green-fluorescent fluorophores (e.g., FITC). Stained samples were visually examined by CLSM (Zeiss LSM 880) with a 10x water immersion lens. DAPI and FITC were imaged using 405nm and 488nm laser lines, respectively. Emission was recorded between 505 - 585nm nm and 426 - 491nm. Frame size was set at 1024 x 1024, and images were acquired sequentially. Laser power and gain were kept constant across all samples imaged. Potential drawbacks of the method applied and issues regarding the quality of images collected is discussed later (see section 4.5.3).

#### 2.4 Transwell assays

Air-liquid conditions allow RPMI 2650 cells to form confluent monolayers which express tight junctions and transporter proteins as well as transepithelial electrical resistance (TEER) values comparable to human nasal mucosa (Mercier et al., 2018a). TEER is a technique that allows quantification of tight junction integrity, an important aspect of any cellular barrier model (Srinivasan et al., 2015).

#### 2.4.1 Permeation assay

RPMI 2650 cells were seeded at  $2x10^5$  cells/well (in complete EMEM; 500µl apical/top chamber, 1ml basal/bottom) in transwells that fit a 12-well plate (Greiner Bio-one polystyrene cell culture inserts; Item no. 665641, 13.85 mm diameter transwell inserts with 0.4µm pore size) and grown under liquid covered culture (LCC) for 8 days, before shifting to air-liquid interface (ALI) by removing media in the apical chamber, until day 21 when permeability or cytotoxicity was assessed. Each well was aspirated, washed with 500µl PBS twice, and 450µl of EMEM replaced. FITC-tagged Insulin-GET NCs were generated at molar ratios of 2:1 and 20:1 (3.4µM insulin + 1.7 and 0.17µM PLR respectively) as detailed in **section 2.2**. The 21-day growth and

maturation period is necessary to allow confluent and well-differentiated monolayers of RPMI 2650 cells to form (Mercier et al., 2018b).

The prepared insulin-GET treatments (including FITC-insulin alone) were then administered (50µl) to the apical chamber (500µl total volume) and incubated under standard conditions. Media was collected from the basal chamber (50µl) in triplicate at 1, 2, 4, 6, and 24 hours and the volume removed (150µl) replaced with fresh EMEM. After the samples at 24 hours were collected, the apical chamber was aspirated, washed twice with PBS, and replaced with 500µl fresh EMEM. Samples were then taken from the basal and apical compartments at a further 1, 2, 4, 6, and 24 hours and volume removed replaced with fresh EMEM, to assess bidirectional cumulative transport of FITC-ins alone and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs. Samples were taken to a plate reader (Tecan infinite 200PRO multimode microplate reader) and fluorescence measured in a black, 96 well plate (Costar flat-bottom microplate; Item no. 10695951) using excitation (Ex)/emission (Em) of 490nm/520nm for detection of FITC-labelling to determine percentage drug transport/transcytosis and permeability co-efficient (P<sub>app</sub>).

In order to determine % transport from fluorescence values, a standard curve was established. A series of standard solutions with known concentrations of FITC-ins were prepared, ranging from 3.4 (100%) – 0.017 $\mu$ M (0.5%). All solutions were prepared in total volumes of 0.5ml to keep experimental conditions identical to the conditions of the permeation assay. Samples were taken from the range of standard solutions to a plate reader and FITC fluorescence was measured in a black, 96 well plate using an Ex/Em of 490nm/520nm. Fluorescence values were then plotted against the known FITC-ins concentrations ( $\mu$ M). After the permeation assays were performed, the standard curve was used to interpolate the FITC-ins concentration in the unknown samples based on their fluorescence values. Cumulative values were derived from adding each time point's concentration to the total concentration derived from previous time points. Cumulative concentration values were then used to determine what % of the 3.4 $\mu$ M FITC-ins initially administered to the apical chamber (either alone or in the presence of PLR) had successfully transported into the basal and apical chambers. Cumulative concentration values were also used to determine the permeability rate (mmol/sec) of FITC-insulin alone and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs across RPMI 2650 monolayers.

The apparent permeability co-efficient which quantifies the rate at which a molecule crosses a membrane was calculated using the following equation (Gao et al., 2001):

#### $P_{app} = dQ/dt \ge C_0 \ge A$

Where dQ/dt = permeability rate of compound across the barrier (mmol/sec),  $C_0 =$  initial concentration of compound in apical compartment (mmol/ml), and A = surface area of the cell monolayer (cm<sup>2</sup>).

#### 2.4.2 Assessment of TEER

Using electrodes, the voltohmmeter applies a brief AC electrical signal to either side of the transwell insert, and resistance values (ohm,  $\Omega$ ) are measured based on Ohm's law and displayed. Measurements were taken every 2–4 days, apical and basal chambers were replaced with 0.5ml and 1ml of fresh EMEM, and values were taken 5 minutes later using the EVOM2TM epithelial voltohmeter (World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, Florida, USA). Transwell inserts with no cells seeded were used as blanks and their values deducted from  $\Omega$  measurements. TEER values of human nasal mucosa typically range between 60 and 180  $\Omega$ /cm2 (Mercier et al., 2018a) and so, permeability was only assessed using monolayers with TEER values above 60  $\Omega$ /cm2.

#### 2.5 Prestoblue cell viability assay

To assess potential cytotoxic effects of FITC-tagged insulin-GET on RPMI 2650 cultures, cell viability assays were run in parallel to both the uptake and transwell permeation assays respectively, using the PrestoBlue Cell Viability Reagent (Thermo Fisher, UK). This reagent contains resazurin, which is converted by metabolically active, viable cells, into fluorescent resorufin (Lall et al., 2013). Therefore, the intensity of the fluorescent signal emitted is directly proportional to the quantity of viable and metabolically active cells. The inclusion of an untreated control group representing 100% metabolic activity allows cytotoxic effects of a treatment to be determined by percentage decreases relative to the control. PrestoBlue assays are very easy to prepare, compatible with a large variety of cell lines (including epithelial) and can be used for short or long-term incubation periods (Wong et al., 2022). The information these assays provide is very useful in the early stages of *in vitro* drug development.

The first cell viability assays were conducted to assess potential cytotoxic effects of FITCtagged insulin-GET NCs on RPMI 2650 cells, made up at the full range of molar ratios as described in **Section 2.2.** Cells were seeded at 25,000 cells/well in a 96 well plate before treatments were added in quantities of 12.5 $\mu$ l per well. After incubating at 37°C in a 5% humidified CO2 incubator for 24 hours, wells were aspirated and washed with 0.2ml PBS, and replaced with PrestoBlue Cell Viability Reagent (Thermo Fisher, UK) diluted 10-fold in HBSS. This process was repeated for 1, 4-, and 6-hour incubation with FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs at a 20:1 molar ratio. Therefore, we were able to replicate all the timepoints and treatments used to assess cellular uptake, to produce parallel cell viability data.

Cell viability assays were repeated, this time to replicate the conditions of the transwell permeation assay. The same process was followed as described above (see sections 2.4.1 and 2.4.2) to cultivate RPMI 2650 monolayers, assess TEER, generate FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs at 2:1 and 20:1 molar ratios, and administer them to monolayers. On day 21, wells were aspirated and washed with 0.5ml PBS twice and replaced with 450µl EMEM before adding treatments to the apical chamber of their assigned wells in triplicate. After incubating for 1, 2, 4, 6, and 24 hours respectively, FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs were removed from the apical chamber and replaced with PrestoBlue Cell Viability Reagent diluted 10-fold in HBSS. In all cases, cells were incubated again for 60 minutes and 50µl samples were pipetted into a 96 well black walled plate in triplicate. Fluorescence was then measured on a Tecan fluorescence plate reader using Ex/Em of 560nm and 590nm and results expressed as percentage of control.

### 2.6 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was carried out using GraphPad Prism 9. Normal distribution of data was tested using D'Agostino-Pearson, Anderson-Darling, Shaprio-Wilk, and Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. Data from the uptake assay measured after 24-hours failed normality tests and so a log transform was performed, normalising the distribution. A one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with the Tukey's multiple comparisons post-hoc test determined statistical significance by comparing every group to each other. One-way ANOVA analysed data from the initial cell viability assays at all timepoints, Tukey's was used to determine significant effect of treatments by comparing between treatments and control at each timepoint. Data from repeated uptake assays (1, 4, and 6-hours) was log transformed and analysed with two-way ANOVA without repeated measures and Tukey's post-hoc was used to determine significant effect of treatments by comparing all treatment groups at each timepoint. Two-way ANOVA was also used to analyse transwell permeability and viability assay data. Overall effect of time, treatment and their interaction were measured. Repeated measures were used to analyse permeability data and Tukey's determined significant effects of treatments by comparing every group at each timepoint. Transwell viability data was not analysed with repeated measures and Tukey's test

determined no significant effect of treatments compared to control. All data are represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

# **3 Results**

## 3.1 Cellular uptake and cytotoxicity studies

We began by using flow cytometry to assess whether uptake of FITC-labelled insulin into RPMI 2650 cultures could be enhanced by conjugation with GET, at a range of concentrations based on previous in vitro and in vivo demonstrations of GET-mediated enhanced delivery of insulin using similar concentrations. After a 24-hour incubation period, there was a main effect of treatment on mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) ( $F_{(6, 14)} = 37.85$ , P < 0.0001). Although uptake of FITC-labelled insulin did occur in the absence of GET (P<0.01 versus control), the extent of uptake was significantly enhanced by GET at concentrations of  $0.17 \mu$ M and above (P < 0.05 -0.0001 versus insulin alone) and so 0.017µM PLR was excluded from future work. Effective molar ratios of insulin-GET in this assay therefore range from 20:1 to 1:20 (Figure 7A). Prestoblue assays using the same treatment groups and incubation period (24-hour) revealed that high PLR concentrations ( $17\mu$ M and  $68\mu$ M) severely compromised the metabolic activity of RPMI 2650 cultures and were therefore excluded from future experiments. Additionally, 1.7µM PLR was also excluded due to reducing metabolic activity of cultures, although this effect was not statistically significant. However, 0.17µM PLR significantly enhanced uptake of FITC-insulin after 24-hours by 10-fold compared to FITC-insulin alone and had no effect on metabolic activity (Figure 7A - B). Uptake assays were then repeated using this concentration of PLR and cells were harvested for analysis by flow cytometry after 1, 4, and 6-hour incubation periods, to gain more insight into the temporal effects of GET. This revealed that by 6 hours, uptake is significantly improved by 0.17µM PLR compared to insulin alone. PrestoBlue assays were repeated to include 1,4- and 6-hour timepoints, metabolic activity was not significantly affected.



Figure 7. GET increases uptake of FITC-labelled insulin into RPMI 2650 nasal epithelial cells, at concentrations that do not reduce cell viability.

(A) Flow cytometric histogram analysis demonstrating GET enhances cellular internalization of FITC-insulin (B) cellular uptake measured by flow cytometry detection of FITC-insulin and (C) cell viability after 24-hour incubation with FITC-insulin alone  $(3.4\mu M)$  or in the presence of PLR (0.017 - 68µM, insulin-GET molar ratios of 200:1 – 1:20), as well as more detailed temporal examination of (D) uptake and (E) viability comparing insulin alone and in the presence of a single effective PLR concentration (0.17µM PLR, insulin-GET molar ratio of 20:1). Concentrations displayed (µM) are the final concentrations of reagents. \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001, \*\*\*\*P<0.0001 versus control and +P<0.05, ++P<0.01, +++P<0.001, ++++P<0.001, ++++P<0.001 versus FITC-insulin alone; one-way (B-C) or two-way (D-E) ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons post-hoc test. Data are mean ± S.D. from n = 3 independent replicates and 3 technical replicates per treatment group.

0.17 - 68µM PLR significantly improved cellular uptake of FITC-insulin over a 24-hour period (**Figure 7B**), however concentrations above 0.17µM compromised cell viability (**Figure 7C**) (in the case of 1.7µM this effect was just shy of statistical significance, P = 0.0594). Based on these results and the ability of 0.17µM PLR to significantly improve cellular uptake of insulin compared to insulin alone at 6-hours (**Figure 7D**), without affecting viability (**Figure 7E**), we chose this concentration for progression to transwell permeation assays. We also included 1.7µM GET to see if this concentration would have a greater or lesser effect on insulin permeation compared to 0.17µM.

#### 3.1.1 Confocal imaging

Confocal microscopy using FITC-ins and nuclear staining (DAPI) displays a distinct difference in relative insulin delivery with and without GET. The same concentrations of PLR as used in the permeation study (0.17 $\mu$ M and 1.7 $\mu$ M) improved cellular delivery and internalisation of insulin over time. Prior to staining with DAPI, RPMI 2650 cultures were fixed with 4% PFA and permeabilized with 0.1% Triton x-100, which allows DAPI to enter the cells and bind DNA. PFA forms covalent cross links between molecules, thereby preventing the decay of cells due to processes such as autolysis and preserving their biochemical and physical properties (Kim et al., 2017). DAPI inefficiently permeates through intact cell membranes and is therefore preferred for staining fixed/dead cells. However, poor staining with DAPI and the use of 10x zoom makes some images unclear. Potential explanations for poor DAPI staining and the quality of images collected is discussed in detail later (see **section 4.5.3).** The images collected provide qualitative evidence of GET-mediated enhanced cellular delivery of insulin which was previously quantified using flow cytometry.



**Figure 8. GET-mediated enhanced cellular insulin delivery using RPMI 2650 cultures.** Confocal microscopy of FITC-insulin (green-fluorescent peptide) administered as  $3.4\mu$ M FITC-insulin alone as well as  $3.4\mu$ M FITC-insulin + 0.17 and  $1.7\mu$ M PLR (final reagent concentrations) respectively, counter-stained with 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI, blue-fluorescent DNA dye) to indicate presence of cell nuclei. Controls were treated with serum-free EMEM. Images were taken using a Zeiss LSM 880 confocal laser scanning microscope (Zeiss LSM 880 META, Germany) and Zen Black 2012 Imaging Software. Laser emission of 405nm and 488nm were used to visualise DAPI and FITC respectively with magnificent of 10X water immersion lens, n = 1.

#### **3.2 Permeation studies**

#### 3.2.1 TEER measurements

RPMI 2650 monolayers were cultivated on transwell inserts at ALI to form *in vitro* nasal barrier models for assessing the permeation of (FITC-tagged) insulin alone and insulin:GET NCs. ALI allows RPMI 2650 cells to differentiate and express transporter proteins as well as tight junctions, the integrity of which can be quantified by transepithelial electrical resistance (TEER) values. Measurements were taken every 2 - 4 days using a voltohmeter and cultures were switched from liquid-culture conditions to ALI on day 8.



#### Figure 9. TEER values of RPMI 2650 monolayers.

TEER values of RPMI 2650 cells cultured under ALI conditions from day 8 onwards (EMEM + 10% FCS) was measured with a voltohmmeter every 2 – 4 days over the course of 21 days. From day 17 onwards TEER values rose above 60  $\Omega$ /cm2 making them viable for assessing permeation and cytotoxicity. Results are mean ± S.D. values from n = 3 independent replicates.

# 3.2.2 Insulin-GET NCs enhance permeability across nasal cells models in vitro without affecting barrier integrity

We've demonstrated that particular final concentrations of the PLR peptide (e.g.,  $0.17\mu$ M) were able to significantly improve cellular internalization of FITC-ins by RPMI 2650 cultures without compromising metabolic activity. By growing RPMI 2650 cultures under ALI conditions on transwells, *in vitro* nasal barrier models were cultivated. These barrier models

better resemble the physiology of human nasal epithelium (e.g., transporter protein expression) and integrity could be validated using TEER measurements (Bai et al., 2007, Wan et al., 2000, Srinivasan et al., 2015). Therefore, providing a suitable model to assess GET-mediated permeation of FITC-ins across nasal epithelium *in vitro*. FITC-ins and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs were administered to the apical chamber of transwells and samples were then collected from the basal chamber after 1-, 2-, 4-, 6-, and 24-hours for fluorescence analysis by a plate reader. Fluorescence data was analysed to measure cumulative apical to basal transport (%) and determine apparent permeability coefficients ( $P_{app}$ ) (see section 2.4.1). 100% Cumulative apical to basal transport is defined by complete transport of the 3.4 $\mu$ M (10 $\mu$ g, 20 $\mu$ g/ml) FITC-ins initially administered to the apical chamber, to the basal chamber. Volumes in the apical and basal chambers were kept the same (0.5ml). We found that at each timepoint considered (1 – 24 hours), FITC-ins apical to basal transport across RPMI 2650 monolayers was significantly improved by both 0.17 and 1.7 $\mu$ M PLR (final concentrations) compared to FITC-ins alone. 24 hours post-administration, the cumulative transport of FITC-ins alone.

Furthermore, although CPPs that utilise endocytotic pathways are generally regarded as safe, PrestoBlue viability assays and permeability assays were carried out on differentiated RPMI 2650 monolayers in parallel under identical experimental conditions (e.g., same exact treatments and timepoints) (Trabulo et al., 2010). PrestoBlue assays confirmed that neither of these PLR concentrations (+ FITC-ins) or FITC-ins alone at any timepoint compromised the metabolic integrity of our *in vitro* barrier models. If our GET-mediated delivery of FITC-tagged insulin was to compromise barrier integrity and damage the monolayers, this would allow the FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs to collect in the basal chamber, thereby leading to false positive data. Barrier integrity is a very important aspect of permeation assays for this reason and information on cytotoxicity is crucial to every step of drug development (Saar et al., 2005).




1.7 and  $0.17\mu$ M PLR enhanced FITC-insulin (3.4 $\mu$ M) transcytosis across differentiated RPMI 2650 monolayers (apical to basal) by as much as 11x and 8x compared to FITC-insulin alone respectively (A) after 24-hours exposure, without affecting cell viability (B). No significant

difference was found between treatment groups at any timepoint. (C) Earlier timepoints from permeation assay displayed separately to appear more visible. Concentrations displayed ( $\mu$ M) are the final concentrations of reagents in apical chambers. + P<0.05, ++++ P<0.0005 versus FITC-insulin alone and ^^^P<0.001, ^^^P<0.0001 versus FITC-insulin + 0.17 $\mu$ M PLR. Based on Two-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test. Data are mean ± S.D. from n = 3 independent replicates and 3 technical replicates per treatment group.

Apical to basal transport of FITC-ins alone and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs across RPMI 2650 monolayers was assessed over 24 hours. From this permeation assay,  $P_{app}$  values (10<sup>-6</sup> cm/s) were calculated at 24-hours post-administration (see **section 2.4.1**) to determine the rate at which FITC-ins and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs crossed RPMI 2650 monolayers. There was a main effect of GET on the  $P_{app}$  values calculated ((F(2, 6) = 426.8, P<0.0001; one-way ANOVA; **figure 11**). Both 0.17 and 1.7µM PLR significantly improve the permeation rate of FITC-ins across RPMI 2650 monolayers (P<0.001 and P<0.0001 respectively). Furthermore, FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs with a molar ratio of 2:1 had a significantly greater permeability rate compared to NCs with a molar ratio of 20:1 (*P*<0.0001). Both the cumulative transport data and  $P_{app}$  values demonstrate that GET-mediated delivery of FITC-ins is significantly more effective than FITC-ins alone and is even a more efficient delivery system compared to previous demonstrations of NP-based insulin delivery (Akel et al., 2021).





 $P_{app}$  of FITC-insulin delivered alone (3.4µM) or in the presence of PLR (0.17µM or 1.7µM) across differentiated RPMI 2650 monolayers calculated after 24-hours. Concentrations displayed (µM) are the final concentrations of reagents used. One-way ANOVA revealed a main effect of insulin-GET treatment (F(2, 6) = 426.8, P<0.0001), +++P<0.001, ++++P<0.0001 versus FITC-insulin alone ^^^P<0.0001 versus FITC-insulin + 0.17µM PLR; Tukey's post-hoc. Data are mean ± S.D from n = 3 independent replicates and 3 technical replicates per treatment group.

#### 3.2.3 GET enhances bidirectional permeation of insulin post-delivery

Apical to basal permeation of FITC-ins and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs was initially assessed for 24 hours (see **figure 10A**). This figure shows that after 24 hours, the initial concentration of FITC-ins administered to the apical chamber  $(3.4\mu M)$  has not completely transported to the basal chamber. We can assume this remaining FITC-ins and FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs either hasn't permeated into the monolayer, has permeated but is retained by the 24-hour mark or transported back into the apical chamber by drug efflux transporter proteins. Therefore, apical to basal transport was assessed for a further 24 hours (up to 48-hours post-delivery). During this time period, samples from apical chambers were also assessed (1-, 2-, 4-, 6-, and 24-hour timepoints) to determine the extent of basal to apical transport following on from the initial apical to basal permeation assay. We've demonstrated below that apical to basal transport of FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs persists up to 48-hours post-delivery. To a lesser extent, these NCs also accumulate in the apical chamber, indicating bidirectionally.



Figure 12. GET facilitates bi-directional release of insulin into apical and basal chambers.

Following the 24-hour period of the initial apical – basal permeation study (See **Figure 9A**), transport of FITC-insulin alone  $(3.4\mu M)$  or in the presence of PLR  $(0.17 \text{ or } 1.7\mu M)$  into basal chambers was assessed for a further 24 hours (A) (up to 48-hours post-administration). Basal to apical transport was also assessed for 24 hours (B). (C) Earlier timepoints of basal – apical transport displayed separately to enhance visibility. Concentrations displayed ( $\mu M$ ) are the final concentrations of reagents. ++ P<0.01, +++ P<0.001, ++++ P<0.0001 compared to FITC-insulin alone and ^P<0.05, ^P<0.01 ^^P<0.001 compared to FITC-insulin + 0.17 $\mu M$ 

PLR. Based on Two-way ANOVA with Tukey's post-hoc. Data are mean  $\pm$  S.D. from n = 3 independent replicates and 3 technical replicates per treatment group.

# **4** Discussion

# 4.1 Key Findings

Through a combination of assays, we have been able to observe and quantify a clear GETmediated enhancement of cellular insulin internalisation and permeation across a differentiated RPMI 2650 transwell barrier. We have determined that low concentrations of PLR (0.17  $\mu$ M, 1.7 $\mu$ M) most effectively facilitate the transcytosis of FITC-ins (3.4  $\mu$ M) across an *in vitro* nasal barrier with no significant effects on barrier integrity or monolayer viability, in contrast to the higher concentrations tested. These observations support my hypothesis (see **Section 1.9**).

# 4.2 GET improves insulin uptake in RPMI 2650 cultures

GET has previously been demonstrated to efficiently improve transcytosis of peptide cargoes such as insulin and oxytocin, across differentiated intestinal and nasal epithelial monolayers respectively in vitro (Rehmani et al., 2023, Wong et al., 2022). We have presented both quantitative and qualitative data that support GET-mediated enhanced cellular internalisation of insulin by RPMI 2650 cells. Firstly, data measured by flow cytometry and presented in figure 7B clearly shows that GET significantly increases the accumulation of insulin compared to insulin alone over time, up to 24-hours after administration. This was further investigated using confocal imaging to assess cellular uptake of insulin by RPMI 2650 cultures treated with FITCtagged insulin-GET NCs and FITC-ins alone, presented in Figure 8. The data from both confocal imaging and flow cytometry demonstrate that GET-mediated uptake of insulin is most significantly improved between 6 and 24 hours after administration. We recognise that the DAPI staining, and resolution used to image cultures treated with insulin-PLR NCs inhibit our ability to fully assess the interaction between cells and the NCs, and the extent of NC internalisation. Although not very clear, these images do demonstrate aggregation of NCs interacting with cell membranes and some level of internalisation. We believe that the combination of these findings sufficiently demonstrates GET-mediated enhanced delivery of insulin.

# **4.3 GET enhances insulin transduction without compromising viability or integrity of nasal barriers**

For effective nose-to-brain delivery, cellular uptake by nasal epithelium is not sufficient, effective delivery into brain structures requires permeation across the nasal barrier for subsequent delivery via trigeminal and olfactory nerve pathways. Using a transwell barrier model with differentiated RPMI 2650 monolayers, insulin-GET 20:1 and 2:1 enhanced insulin delivery across the barrier with significantly higher insulin  $P_{app}$  values and cumulative insulin concentration in the basal chamber after 24 and 48 hours compared to insulin alone. Additionally, we have shown that GET-mediated enhanced permeation occurs bidirectionally. Cumulative insulin concentration in the apical chamber 48-hours post administration was significantly enhanced by insulin-PLR 20:1 and 2:1 compared to insulin alone.

It has been demonstrated that the uptake of insulin-GET NCs by epithelial barrier cells most likely occurs via macropinocytosis (Rehmani et al., 2023). GET has been shown to facilitate cell entry via heparan sulphate-membrane binding, promoting macropinocytosis and uptake of NCs into vesicles, allowing transcytosis to occur. The GAG-binding motif P21 which improves cell surface binding and the octa-arginine 8R CPP domain which promotes endocytosis are very

important for this uptake/export transcytosis mechanism. Additionally, the LK15 domain facilitates endosomal escape, thereby improving transcytosis compared to insulin alone.

We have shown that high concentrations of GET have significant adverse effects on cell viability (see **Figure 7C**) and were therefore excluded from the permeation study. If exposure to FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs damaged barrier integrity causing them to become leaky, this would falsely indicate transcytosis occurring. For this reason, it is crucial for us to confirm that loss of barrier integrity is not responsible for enhanced insulin permeation and that this was in fact a GET-mediated effect. TEER values were measured frequently prior to permeation studies (~90 ± 0.85  $\Omega$ /cm2), confirming appropriate membrane tight-junction integrity for a valid nasal barrier model (Mercier et al., 2018b). Resazurin-based PrestoBlue assays (see **Figure 10B**) were used to assess any effect on monolayer viability upon exposure to FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs. Insulin alone as well as insulin-GET 20:1 and 2:1 had no significant metabolic effect, confirming that the GET system does not mediate insulin transport through cytotoxic effects and effectively enhances insulin transport without compromising barrier viability.

The  $P_{app}$  value measured for insulin is similar to the value reported previously by Akel et al., (2021), who also investigated the use of a NP insulin formulation to improve delivery across a RPMI 2650 nasal barrier model. This study utilised uncoated and chitosan-coated insulin-loaded solid lipid nanoparticles (SLNs) and poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) nanoparticles (PLGA NPs). The  $P_{app}$  value reported for our insulin-GET 2:1 NCs exceeds those reported for all four of their formulations, indicating more efficient transcytosis.

Insulin-GET NCs have previously been shown to permeate across epithelial barriers through transcytosis by analysis of insulin-GET treated epithelial cultures with flow cytometry and microscopy. These findings show that GET-mediated insulin uptake and exocytosis occurs mainly through intracellular trafficking, ruling out a significant role of paracellular routes in the transport of insulin (Rehmani et al., 2023). We've demonstrated that compared to conventional CPP-based delivery systems that rely on high extracellular concentrations to facilitate transduction, low GET concentrations significantly enhance transcytosis *in vitro*, which may reduce the risk of adverse effects (Dixon et al., 2016). Evidence suggests that GET progressively saturates cells with endosomal insulin depots, thereby inhibiting further accumulation of subsequent insulin which is instead exported via transcytosis. By allowing cells to function as depots, GET-mediated delivery appears to be an effective method of sustained release and chronic delivery of insulin. Post-transcytosis, insulin-GET NCs have been shown to stay intact and when administered again on to fresh monolayers, they even retain biological activity. Since the electrostatic interaction between GET and insulin remains stable post-transcytosis, NCs may be able to successfully permeate nasal tissue via transcytosis and enter brain structures via trigeminal and olfactory nerve pathways without compromising biological activity. It remains unclear how complexation with GET affects insulin's ability to bind and interact with its receptors, and whether or not binding may promote decomplexation, allowing it to exert its pharmacological effects. Previous findings suggest that insulin may not require full decomplexation and that some insulin remains accessible (Rehmani et al., 2023).

#### 4.4 In vivo findings

Despite these advantages and the apparent *in vitro* success as presented in the current study and others, translating these findings into *in vivo* studies can still be very challenging. Our group has previously used a modified version of GET with the attachment of polytheylene glycol polymer chains (PEG-GET) to form NCs with oxytocin for *in vivo* intranasal delivery (King et al., 2023). In this case, the GET peptide FGF2B-LK15-8R (FLR) was used, not PLR. Using ELISA, deeper nasal tissues samples from rats showed elevated oxytocin concentration 30-minutes after administration, indicative of improved tissue penetration. Plasma oxytocin concentration was also elevated after 30 minutes. However, we were unable to detect enhancement of brain regional levels by PEG-GET (olfactory bulb, pons, amygdala; 30 or 60

minutes later). Rhinarium oxytocin levels were also not enhanced by PEG-GET. Although results were underwhelming, these are very preliminary findings which require repeats and similar analysis following insulin-GET administration. Nasal administration and absorption of insulin-GET NCs has not yet been assessed *in vivo* and differences should be expected compared to oxytocin-GET. Insulin and oxytocin have very different molecular weights and charges, which significantly affects complexation with GET and the characteristics of NCs formed. Not only are these two very different peptides themselves, but the GET peptide used (e.g., FLR or PLR) and presence of PEG also have a significant impact on cargo bioavailability and distribution (Dixon et al., 2016, Osman et al., 2018).

#### 4.4.1 Methods of nasal administration in vivo

Conventional formulations of drugs designed for intranasal delivery such as gels, solutions, suspensions, powders, and emulsions suffer from many issues that affect bioavailability and overall efficacy. One of the main issues is that the dose administered is not precisely targeted at the intended treatment site. Drug instability, high viscosity, and large particle size also limit the therapeutic potential of drugs administered in these formulations. Novel drug formulations such as nanogels, liposomes, and polymer-based NP delivery systems are being assessed for their potential to overcome these issues associated with conventional intranasal drug administration. Nanogels are able to encapsulate NPs in a polymer network. They provide many advantages such as reduced mucociliary clearance due to their high viscosity which also reduces postnatal drip, reduced anterior leakage, and target-specific delivery to nasal mucosa allowing for more efficient absorption. The mucoadhesive properties of nanogels facilitates drug transport by increasing residence time of the drug at the absorption site. This nano-formulation has demonstrated compatibility with a range of small molecule and large macromolecular drugs such as insulin. Poly(N-vinyl pyrrolidone)-based nanogels covalently attached to insulin have previously been injected into the nasal cavities of male C57BL/6J mice. Individual brain regions were then homogenised 30 and 60 minutes after administration, showing significantly enhanced bioactivity of insulin and biodistribution into the olfactory bulb, cerebral cortex, hippocampus, cerebellum, and whole-brain samples (Picone et al., 2018). Nanogels require specially-designed delivery devices and gelling agents to allow for effective distribution in the nasal cavity and without this, distribution only occurs in a narrow area, inhibiting therapeutic potential (Kumar et al., 2016).

Liposomes are another form of nano-based delivery formulations, composed of phospholipid bilayers that act as protective shells and enclose an aqueous inner core in which therapeutic agents ranging from small to large molecules can be encapsulated. Liposomes have been utilised for the delivery of influenza vaccine in chickens. Intranasal delivery of liposomes encapsulating inactivated H5N3 avian influenza virus with bioadhesive polysaccharides effectively enhanced the immunogenic response elicited by chickens, measured by increased mucosal secretory immunoglobulin A (s-IgA) and serum immunoglobulin G after two vaccinations (Chiou et al., 2009). Encapsulation by liposomes protects drugs and genetic material from enzymatic degradation and increases retention time in the nasal mucosa, enhancing permeation. Furthermore, liposomes have previously been used to enhance nasal absorption of peptides such as insulin in rabbits following administration by inserting a syringe into the nasal cavity. The ability of liposomes to provide a rigid membrane that protects the drug from enzymatic degradation and prevents leakage is essential to increasing nasal mucosa permeation (Muramatsu et al., 1999).

In addition to the drug formulation, the device used for intranasal drug delivery is an important aspect that effects the efficiency of nose-to-brain delivery. The correct delivery device is highly dependent upon the formulation of the drug being administered (e.g., liquid, powder, semisolid). It's very common for *in vivo* studies of nasal administration to involve direct application into the nasal cavity via a micropipette or syringe (Picone et al., 2018). However, our own *in vivo* studies with oxytocin-GET involved administering the treatment bilaterally directly on the

rhinarium of rats with a pipette whilst they are held in an up-right position for about 1 minute to ensure the drug has time to absorb and doesn't run off from the target area (King et al., 2023). The rhinarium is a hairless region of skin surrounding the nostrils of rats, mice etc and is highly innervated by free nerve endings including a branch of the trigeminal nerve which facilitates nose-to-brain delivery (Tuminaite & Kroger, 2020). This technique is non-invasive which makes administering the treatment easier but requires careful and precise application to the desired area (Lukas & Neumann, 2012).

#### 4.5 Limitations and improvements

#### 4.5.1 RPMI 2650 as a valid nasal barrier model

RPMI 2650 cells cultured on 0.4µm pore size polyester filter inserts for 21 days, at ALI from day 8 onwards, were able to form confluent monolayers expressing TEER values similar to those previously reported in literature. Studies from Mercier et al., (2018a), and Wengst and Reichl (2010) report a range of 80 - 130  $\Omega$ /cm<sup>2</sup> for ALI RPMI 2650 cultures. Our TEER values increased rapidly once culture conditions were switched to ALI, reaching a maximal average of  $90 \pm 2.22 \ \Omega/cm^2$  which falls into this range, as well as the 60 - 180  $\Omega/cm^2$  range measured in human excised nasal mucosa (Mercier et al., 2018a). ALI cultivation is crucial for valid and reproducible RPMI 2650 nasal barrier models, which is emphasised by studies from Wengst and Reichl (Wengst & Reichl., 2010) and Reichl and Becker (Reichl & Becker., 2012). These studies share the same time-course of cultivation and day of media switch, the only difference being that filters used by Reich and Becker (2012) were polyethylene terephthalate whilst those used by Wengst and Reichl (2010) were polycarbonate. Such studies have standardized cultivation by identifying optimal conditions for producing a valid in vitro cell culture model. Prior to this, the RPMI 2650 cell line was assessed by De Fraissinette et al., (De Fraissinette et al., 1995) and others to be a very limited in vitro nasal barrier model with poor suitability to drug permeation studies. Cultivated under liquid culture conditions, De Fraissinette et al., (1995) observed the formation of cell clusters with no expression of tight junctions, microvilli, or cell polarisation. Whilst successful cultivation of RPMI 2650 monolayers was claimed by some, however, no TEER values or microscopy validating this were reported in this case (Byrd et al., 1993), Werner and Kissel (Werner & Kissel., 1996) and Schmidt et al., (Schmidt et al., 1998) criticised this cell line for poor differentiation and lack of polarisation, both failing to produce monolayers. RPMI 2650 was largely disregarded and excised human nasal tissue persisted as a preferred model.

Since these initial criticisms, optimisation studies have emphasised the importance of ALI cultivation (Mercier et al., 2018a), seeding density, pore size, and type of transwell coating to provide optimal growth conditions, addressing these challenges (Mercier et al., 2018b, Bai et al., 2008). As demonstrated in the current study, the correct combination of these factors allows for well differentiated cells that form a tight monolayer and express electrical resistance comparable to human nasal tissue. These factors have been shown to promote expression of tight junction proteins such as ZO-1, Claudin-1, Occludin, and E-cadherin (Bai et al., 2008, Kreft et al., 2015, Kurti et al., 2013). Although techniques to validate tight junction presence such as western blot analysis are not included in this study, the TEER values of cultures used are indicative of a confluent epithelial membrane with organotypic features. Despite now being well-characterised, several issues with this cell line still persist. RPMI 2650 cells are strictly composed of squamous cells whereas human nasal epithelium is heterogeneously composed of four distinct cell types: ciliated, goblet, columnar, and basal (Goncalves et al., 2016, Pozzoli et al., 2016). This distinct morphological difference could limit the pharmacokinetic relevance of this cell line, lack of cilia means mucociliary clearance cannot be assessed, which is an important factor for intranasal drug administration (Ladel et al., 2019, Mercier et al., 2018b). Additionally, the composition of mucus secreted by this cell line is not well understood, with

several conflicting reports. Mucoadhesion is an important property of novel nasally administered therapeutics, many of which aim to increase retention time in the mucosa.

Nevertheless, the RPMI 2650 cell line is held in higher regard than alternatives such as primary nasal cell lines, which may only be passaged up to three times in order to maintain desirable morphological features (Wu et al., 1985). Optimal cell culture conditions for RPMI 2650 have been standardised and well recorded, making the cancer-derived cell line the best option available.

## 4.5.2 Octa-arginine

The PLR peptide (P21-LK15-8R) allows for a novel nanotherapeutic approach by combining enhanced membrane-docking peptides that bind heparan sulphate glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) with octa-arginine, a CPP that comprises the 8R domain. Octa-arginine has been shown to facilitate cell adhesion and effectively enhance cellular uptake and internalisation of cargoes, including peptide NPs, siRNA, and cancer treatments, to therapeutic levels (Li et al., 2015, Oppen et al., 2019, Rompicharla et al., 2018). Additionally, Khafagy et al., 2009 have previously demonstrated the ability of octa-arginine to significantly enhance nasal absorption of insulin when delivered as a simple complex. The inclusion of octa-arginine/insulin complexes as another treatment group in the present study would allow us to assess how the other domains of the PLR peptide (P21, LK15) which facilitate cell-targeting and endosomal escape respectively, encourage cell entry in combination with CPP activity. Based on findings from Rehmani et al., we could expect to see that when compared to octa-arginine/insulin complexes, the GET system significantly enhances cellular uptake and internalisation of insulin based on the activity of the P21 and LK15 domains facilitating CPP activity (Rehmani et al., 2023).

#### 4.5.3 Confocal Imaging

In Figure 8 we aimed to show GET-mediated enhanced delivery of insulin into RPMI 2650 cultures using DAPI as a counter-stain for the FITC-tagged treatment. The DAPI staining for the control group, particularly at 6 hours shows a very clear image. However, for the Insulin-GET 2:1 treatment group, the DAPI staining of samples collected at all timepoints is very poor and creates an unclear image of the cells and their interaction with FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs. At the 4 and 6-hour timepoints, there is a high level of aggregation of these NCs clearly interacting with cells but due to the staining and resolution used, the extent of internalisation is unclear and seems poor. Particularly at 6 hours, there appears to be a scattering effect of FITClabelled particles. It's unclear whether this is cellular debris, an unwanted effect caused by 1.7µM GET or if this represents unbound FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs with no cellular interaction. Furthermore, fixing cells in PFA is known to cause a reduction in the intensity of fluorescent signals emitted by fluorophores (e.g., DAPI, FITC) (Tang et al., 2021). The aldehyde group in the paraformaldehyde molecule is able to bind with amino groups of cellular proteins, which creates carboxymethyl groups and thereby forms intermolecular crosslinks which fix proteins and alter their configurations. Ultimately, these molecular structural changes may interfere with protein interactions of fluorophores and fluorescent intensity (DiDonato & Brasaemle., 2003). Therefore, fixation in PFA (4%) may have caused DAPI nuclear staining as well as FITC-labelled particles to become less visible, obscuring the extent of their internalisation.

The poor DAPI staining seen in some of the images displayed in **figure 8** could indicate that the cells were dying under these conditions. By fixing cells in PFA, metabolism is halted which allows them to be stored for analysis much longer than live cells. Therefore, in this instance, cells would not be dying unless one of the reagents used is inducing cytotoxicity. However, our results from cell viability assays suggest that neither FITC-ins alone or either of the two PLR

concentrations used, are cytotoxic to RPMI 2650 cultures. Therefore, if cell death is the reason behind poor DAPI staining, it is more likely that either DAPI, PFA, or Triton x-100 at the concentrations used were the sources of cytotoxicity. DAPI can be toxic but usually only to live cells at very high concentrations, fixed cells should tolerate dilute DAPI (Zink et al., 2003). PFA can be severely cytotoxic, but this is unlikely when it is very diluted (1 - 8%) is typical for fixing cells) and exposure time is limited (10 minutes) (Ke et al., 2014).

It has previously been shown that triton x-100 can be significantly cytotoxic at concentrations much lower than used in this experiment. 0.01% (w/v) Triton x-100 can cause a cell death rate of approximately 90% in cultures of various human hepatoma cell lines after 150 minutes of incubation (Ahn et al., 1997). Although this suggests very low concentrations of triton x-100 can be severely cytotoxic, 150 minutes exposure is 10-fold greater than the exposure time involved in the current study.

However, mean fluorescent intensity (MFI) measured by flow cytometry, which is a much more sensitive technique, shows very high levels of insulin uptake at 4 and 6 hours, when the same concentrations of GET are used (0.17 $\mu$ M, 1.7 $\mu$ M). If repeated, a clearer image could be achieved by including more washes when preparing cultures for confocal imaging, to remove cellular debris, and a higher resolution would allow us to assess the extent of insulin internalisation more accurately. Additionally, flow cytometry results show that insulin uptake continues to rise after 24-hour exposure compared to 6 hours. Confocal imaging of RPMI 2650 cultures after 24-hour exposure should show a similar increase in internalisation of insulin-PLR NCs.

## 4.6 Future Work

## 4.6.1 Insulin-GET NC characterization

Insulin-GET NCs have previously been analysed via to determine characteristics such as zeta potential, morphology, and size distribution (see **section 2.2**) by employing techniques such as DLS, TEM, and laser doppler anemometry. Images can be taken using TEM at a much higher resolution than other techniques. Future studies could see TEM used in combination with CLSM to assess the subcellular location and accumulation of insulin-GET NCs post-endocytosis in greater detail (Mourdikoudis et al., 2018). This could provide an insight into shape and size requirements for effective cellular uptake and vesicle escape (Yue et al., 2017).

#### 4.6.2 In vitro inhibition studies

Previous work by Rehmani et al., 2023 describes in vitro chemical inhibition of endocytosis pathways, leading to a significant decrease in cellular internalisation and maximum cumulative transport of insulin-GET NCs across differentiated caco-2 monolayers after 24 hours. Similar inhibition studies using the insulin-GET formulations and in vitro nasal barrier model described in the present study would provide novel insight into how these mechanisms influence insulin-GET delivery across nasal barriers. Repeats of our cellular uptake and permeation assays utilising RPMI 2650 monolayers incubated with FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs in the presence of endocytosis inhibitors would highlight the role of endocytosis-mediated uptake. For example, 5-N-ethyl-isopropyl amiloride (EIPA) is an inhibitor of NA+/H+ exchanged required for macropinocytosis, one of the main mechanisms by which endocytosis occurs (Wadia et al., 2004). Bolinaquinone (BLQ) is a natural marine product which when modified with the addition of the a,o-diaminopolyethylene glycol chain inhibits CME (Szewczyk-Roszczenko et al., 2023). Dose-dependent inhibition of CME by modified BLQ has been demonstrated via flow cytometry and microscopic analysis (Margarucci et al., 2010). Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that incubation of Hep-2 cell cultures in 10mM Methyl-b-Cyclodextrin (MBCD) significantly reduces CvME (Rodal et al., 1999). Cholesterol is essential for the formation of

typically invaginated caveolae. MBCD is able to inhibit CvME by specifically removing cholesterol from the plasma membrane.

Functional expression of ABC drug transporters (e.g., P-gp, BCRP, and several MRPs) has previously been demonstrated in RPMI 2650 cells cultured under ALI conditions (Mercier et al., 2018b). ABC transporter proteins regulate cellular drug efflux, one of many pharmacological factors that determines cellular internalisation of locally administered drugs (Choi et al., 2014). Future studies involving the inhibition of these transporter proteins would shed light on the extent to which efflux mechanisms mediate the internalisation and permeation of insulin-GET. Probenecid, verapamil, and Ko143 are all ABC transporter inhibitors (MRPs, P-gp, and BCRP respectively) and have demonstrated compatibility with RPMI 2650 cultures in previous drug efflux studies (Gollapudi et al., 1997 & Mercier et al., 2018b). Repeats of our permeation and uptake assays that include incubation of RPMI 2650 monolayers with ABC transporter inhibitors would provide further insight into the mechanisms that mediate intracellular accumulation and transcytosis of insulin-GET NCs. We could expect that by inhibiting drug efflux mechanisms, this would lead to an increase in cellular internalisation of FITC-tagged insulin-GET NCs (measured by flow cytometry) and less efficient transcytosis, demonstrated by lower P<sub>app</sub> values.

#### 4.6.3 Extensions to the transwell model

Some studies have demonstrated that ALI-cultured RPMI 2560 monolayers can be cultivated on transwells coated with extracellular matrix proteins such as collagen (Mercier et al., 2018a). The extracellular matrix provides a physiological microenvironment that allows cellular proliferation and differentiation to occur as well as the development of specialized epithelial functions such as barrier formation. Several studies demonstrate that the inclusion of collagencoated transwells provides a useful extension to the RPMI 2650 nasal barrier model by providing an intact surface for nasal epithelial cell layers to grow upon. Fibronectin is another extracellular matrix protein, however fibronectin-coated transwells have been shown to have an insignificant or negative effect on barrier integrity development. Collagen-coated transwells have been reported to increased cell differentiation and TEER in ALI-cultured RPMI 2650 monolayers compared to non-coated controls (Bai et al., 2008, Kurti et al., 2013). This is likely related to the fact that the respiratory basement membrane is primarily made up of collagen fibres.

This idea has been expanded upon even further by Wengst & Reichl (2009). This study demonstrates that human nasal fibroblasts (HNF) and RPMI 2650 can be seeded together on collagen-coated transwells under ALI conditions to develop a three-dimensional human nasal mucosa construct composed of a collagen matrix with embedded HNF, covered by a layer of RPMI 2650. However, the TEER values of these human nasal mucosa constructs were insignificantly greater than those reported for RPMI 2650 cultivated on transwell inserts (both ALI-cultivated). Furthermore, TEER values of ALI-cultivated RPMI 2650 monolayers reported more recently are consistently greater compared to those measured in these constructs (Wong et al., 2022 & Kurti et al., 2013). This is likely due to the fact that ALI cultivation has since been optimised.

#### 4.6.4 In vivo studies

We've demonstrated that low concentrations of the PLR peptide  $(0.17\mu M \text{ and } 1.7\mu M)$  can form NCs with insulin to significantly enhance transport across differentiated nasal epithelial barriers *in vitro* without compromising barrier integrity or causing toxicity. GET-mediated delivery of insulin is cytocompatible, insulin-GET NCs can be generated quickly via simple electrostatic interaction and only require low concentrations to be effective. These findings provide early proof-of-concept data to support future *in vivo* work to assess whether GET-mediated intranasal

delivery of insulin can provide effective delivery to brain regions such as the olfactory bulb, pons, amygdala, hypothalamus, and hippocampus where insulin receptors are widely distributed. The amygdala and hippocampus are of particular interest due to their association with aspects of cognition (e.g., memory, emotional stability) that decline with neurological disease. An important aspect to consider is whether or not insulin delivered to the brain by GET retains its biological activity. Nose-to-brain delivery *in vivo* is much more complex than *in vitro* epithelial permeation since this requires perineuronal and/or perivascular transport following epithelial penetration. Insulin's biological activity be measured *in vivo* by levels of phosphorylated protein kinase B (Akt), either in whole brain or regional brain samples (Picone et al., 2018). Upon binding to its receptor, insulin induces a conformation change which in turn activates Akt by phosphorylation.

#### 4.7 Concluding remarks

We have successfully managed to culture differentiated RPMI 2650 monolayers on transwells at ALI to form an effective *in vitro* nasal barrier model for studying insulin transcytosis enhanced by GET. Using both quantitative and qualitative assays, we were able to demonstrate that the insulin-GET NCs generated are cytocompatible and compared to insulin alone display significantly higher P<sub>app</sub> values as well as greater cumulative concentration in both apical and basal chambers up to 48-hours post administration. We have developed a GET-mediated insulin formulation for nasal delivery which we can demonstrate significantly enhances insulin permeation across nasal barriers *in vitro* without adverse effects on barrier integrity. It is our hope to see this system translated to *in vivo* studies where GET-mediated intranasal insulin delivery can effectively enhance insulin bioavailability in behaviourally relevant brain regions (e.g., hippocampus, amygdala) without loss of biological activity.

# **5** References

Ahlawat, J., Barroso, G., Asil, S et al (2020). Nanocarriers as potential drug delivery candidates for overcoming the blood-brain barrier: challenges and possibilities. *ACS Omega*, 5, 12583 – 12595.

Ahn, J., Kim, S., Kim, H et al (1997). Triton X-100 induces apoptosis in human hepatoma cell lines. *Yonsei Med J*, 38, 52 - 9.

Akel, H., Csoka, I., Ambrus, R et al (2021). In vitro comparative study of solid lipid and PLGA Nanoparticles designed to facilitate nose-to-brain delivery of insulin. *Int J Mol Sci*, 22, 13258.

Akhtar, A., Sah, S (2020). Insulin signaling pathway and related molecules: Role in neurodegeneration and Alzheimer's disease. *Neurochem Int*, 135, 104707.

Al-kuraishy, H., Al-Gareeb, A., Saad, H et al (2023). Long-term use of metformin and Alzheimer's disease: beneficial or detrimental effects. *Aging Dis*, 23, 1163 – 7.

Alzheimer's Association (2021). 2021 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 17, 327 – 406.

Alzheimer's Association (2022). 2022 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures. *Alzheimer's & Dementia*, 18, 545 – 868.

American Diabetes Association (1997). Consensus development conference on insulin resistance: 5–6 November 1997. *Diabetes Care*, 2, 310–4.

Avgerinos, K., Kalaitzdis, G., Malli, A et al (2018). Intranasal insulin in Alzheimer's dementia or mild cognitive impairment: a systematic review. *J Neurol*, 265, 1497 – 510.

Awwad, H., Thiagarajan, L., Dixon, J (2017). Controlled release of GAG-binding enhanced transduction (GET) peptides for sustained and highly efficient intracellular delivery. *Acta Biomater*, 57, 225 – 237.

Awwad, H., Thiagarajan, L., Kanczler, J et al (2020). Genetically-programmed, mesenchymal stromal cell-laden & mechanically strong 3D bio-printed scaffolds for bone repair. *J Control Release*, 325, 335 – 346.

Bahr, R., Lopez, A., Rey, J et al (2019). Intranasal esketamine (SpravatoTM) for Use in treatment-resistant depression in conjunction with an oral antidepressant. PT, 44, 340 – 5.

Bai, S., Yang, T., Abbruscato, T et al (2008). Evaluation of human nasal RPMI 2650 cells grown at an air-liquid interface as a model for nasal drug transport studies. *J Pharm Sci*, 97, 1165 – 78.

Baker, L., Cross, D., Minoshima, S et al (2011). Insulin resistance is associated with Alzheimer-like reductions in regional cerebral glucose metabolism for cognitively normal adults with pre-diabetes or early type 2 diabetes. *Arch Neurol*, 68, 51 - 7.

Bechara, C., Sagan, S (2013). Cell-penetrating peptides: 20 years later, where do we stand? *FEBS Lett*, 587, 1693 – 1702.

Belfiore, A., Frasca, F., Pandini, G et al (2009). Insulin receptor isoforms and insulin receptor/insulin-like growth factor receptor hybrids in physiology and disease. *Endocr Rev*, 6, 586 – 623.

Benedict, C & Grillo, C (2018). Insulin resistance as a therapeutic target in the treatment of alzheimer's disease: A state-of-the-art Review. *Front Neurosci*, 12.

Benedict, C., Hallschmid, M., Hatke, A et al (2003). Intranasal insulin improves memory in humans. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 29, 1326 – 34.

Benyoucef, S., Surinya, K., Hadaschik, D et al (2007). Characterization of insulin/IGF hybrid receptors: contributions of the insulin receptor L2 and Fn1 domains and the alternatively spliced exon 11 sequence to ligand binding and receptor activation. *Biochem J*, 3, 603 - 13.

Bhat, R., Xue, Y., Berg, S et al (2003). Structural insights and biological effects of glycogen synthase kinase 3-specific inhibitor AR-A014418. *J Biol Chem*, 278, 45937 – 45.

Bhatt, S., Puli, L., Patil, C (2021). Role of reactive oxygen species in the progression of Alzheimer's disease. *Drug Discovery Today*, 26, 794 – 803.

Bhavna, Md, S., Ali, M et al (2014). Donepezil nanosuspension intended for nose to brain targeting: In vitro and in vivo safety evaluation. *Int J Biol Macromol*, 67, 418 – 25.

Biessels, G., Reijmer, Y (2014). Brain changes underlying cognitive dysfunction in diabetes: what can we learn from MRI? *Diabetes*, 63, 2244 - 52.

Biessels, G., Strachan, M., Visseren, F et al (2014). Dementia and cognitive decline in type 2 diabetes and prediabetic stages: towards targeted interventions. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol*, 2, 246 – 55.

Bloom, G (2014). Amyloid-  $\beta$  and tau: the trigger and bullet in Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. *JAMA Neurol*, 71, 505 – 8.

Bomfim, T., Forny-Germano, L., Sathler, L et al (2012). An anti-diabetes agent protects the mouse brain from defective insulin signalling caused by Alzheimer's disease-associated A $\beta$  oligomers. *J clin Invest*, 122, 1339 – 53.

Born, J., Lange, T., Kern, W et al (2002). Sniffing neuropeptides: a transnasal approach to the human brain. *Nat Neurosci*, 5, 1 - 3.

Borrajo, M & Alonso, M (2022). Using nanotechnology to deliver biomolecules from nose to brain - peptides, proteins, monoclonal antibodies and RNA. *Drug Deliv Transl Res*, 12, 862 – 80.

Brabazon, F., Wilson, C., Jaiswal, S et al (2017). Intranasal insulin treatment of experimental model of moderate traumatic brain injury. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab*, 37, 3203 – 3218.

Briggs, R., Kennelly, S., O'Neil, D (2016). Drug treatments in Alzheimer's disease. *Clin Med* (*Lond*), 16, 247 – 253.

Buckley, A., Looi, K., Losifidis, T et al (2018). Visualisation of Multiple Tight Junctional Complexes in Human Airway Epithelial Cells. *Biol Proced Online*, 20, 3.

Byrd, S., Gelber, R., Bermudez, L (1993). Roles of soluble fibronectin and beta 1 integrin receptors in the binding of Mycobacterium leprae to nasal epithelial cells. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol*, 69, 266 – 71.

Cai, W., Xue, C., Sakaguchi, M et al (2018). Insulin regulates astrocyte gliotransmission and modulates behaviour. *J Clin Invest*, 128, 2914 – 26.

Castellano, C., Cestari, V., Ciamei, A (2001). NMDA receptors and learning and memory processes. *Curr Drug Targets*, 3, 273 – 83.

Cha, D., Best, M., Bowie, C et al (2017). A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover trial evaluating the effect of intranasal insulin on cognition and mood in individuals with treatment-resistant major depressive disorder. *J Affect Disord*, 210, 57 – 65.

Chatterjee, S., Khunti, K., Davies, M (2017). Type 2 diabetes. Lancet, 389, 2239 - 2251.

Cheignon, C., Tomas, M., Bonnefont-Rousselot, D et al (2018). Oxidative stress and the amyloid beta peptide in alzheimer's disease. *Redox Biol*, 14, 450 – 464.

Cheng, C., Tseng, V., Wang, J et al (2005). Tau is hyperphosphorylated in the insulin-like growth factor-I null brain. *Endocrinology*, 146, 5086 – 91.

Cheng, Z., Tseng, Y., White, M (2010). Insulin signalling meets mitochondria in metabolism. *Trends Endocrinol Metab*, 21, 589 – 98.

Chiou, C-J., Tseng, L-P., Deng, M-C et al (2009). Mucoadhesive liposomes for intranasal immunization with an avian influenza virus vaccine in chickens. *Biomaterials*, 30, 5862 - 8.

Claxton, A., Baker, L., Wilkinson, C et al (2013). Sex and ApoE genotype differences in treatment response to two doses of intranasal insulin in adults with mild cognitive impairment or Alzheimer's disease. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 35, 789 – 97.

COMPASS Pathways (2023). Efficacy, Safety, and Tolerability of a Single Administration of COMP360 in Participants With TRD. *Clinicaltrials.gov*, NCT05624268

Convit, A., Wolf, O. T., Tarshish, C et al (2003). Reduced glucose tolerance is associated with poor memory performance and hippocampal atrophy among normal elderly. *Proc Natl Acad Sci*, U S A. 100, 2019 – 22.

Craft, S., Asthana, S., Newcomer, J (2000). Enhancement of memory in Alzheimer's disease with insulin and somatostatin, but not glucose. *Arch Gen Psychiatry*, 56, 1135 – 40.

Craft, S., Asthana, S., Schellenberg, G et al (1999). Insulin metabolism in Alzheimer's disease differs according to apolipoprotein E genotype and gender. *Neuroendocrinology*, 70, 146 – 52.

Craft, S., Asthana, S., Schellenberg, G et al (2000). Insulin effects on glucose metabolism, memory, and plasma amyloid precursor protein in Alzheimer's disease differ according to apolipoprotein-E genotype. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 903, 222 - 8.

Craft, S., Newcomer, J., Kanne, S et al (1996). Memory improvement following induced hyperinsulinemia in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, 17, 123 – 30.

Craft, S., Peskind, E., Schwartz, M et al (1998). Cerebrospinal fluid and plasma insulin levels in Alzheimer's disease: relationship to severity of dementia and apolipoprotein E genotype. *Neurology*, 1, 164 - 8.

Craft, S., Raman, R., Chow, T et al (2020). Safety, Efficacy, and Feasibility of Intranasal Insulin for the Treatment of Mild Cognitive Impairment and Alzheimer Disease Dementia: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Neurol*, 77, 1099 – 1109.

Crane, P., Walker, R., Hubbard, R et al (2013). Glucose levels and risk of dementia. *N Engl J Med*, 369, 540 – 8.

Choi, Y & Yu, A-M (2014). ABC Transporters in Multidrug Resistance and Pharmacokinetics, and Strategies for Drug Development. *Curr Pharm Des*, 20, 793 – 807

Crowe, T., Greenlee, H., Kanthasamy, A et al (2018). Mechanism of intranasal drug delivery directly to the brain. *Life Sci*, 195, 44 - 52.

Culpepper, L., Lam, R., McIntyre, R (2017). Cognitive impairment in patients with depression: awareness, assessment, and management. *J Clin Psychiatry*, 78, 1383 – 1394.

Dankner, R., Chetrit, A., Shanik, M (2009). Basal-state hyperinsulinemia in healthy normoglycemic adults is predictive type 2 diabetes over a 24-year follow-up . *Diabetes care*, 32, 1464 – 6.

David, D., Gourion, D (2016). Antidepressant and tolerance: determinants and management of major side effects. *Encephale*, 42, 553 – 561.

De Felice, F., Benedict, C (2015). A key role of insulin receptors in memory. *Diabetes*, 64, 3653 – 55.

De Felice, f., Ferreira, S (2013). Inflammation, defective insulin signalling, and mitochondrial dysfunction as common molecular denominators connecting type 2 diabetes to Alzheimer's disease. *Diabetes*, 63, 2262 – 72.

De Felice, F., Vieira, M., Bomfim, T et al (2009). Protection of synapses against Alzheimer'slinked toxins: insulin signaling prevents the pathogenic binding of Abeta oligomers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 106, 1971 – 6.

De la Monte, S., Chen, G., Rivera, E et al (2003). Neuronal thread protein regulation and interaction with microtubule-associated proteins in SH-Sy5y neuronal cells. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 60, 2679 – 91.

Denver, P., McClean, P (2018). Distinguishing normal brain aging from the development of Alzheimer's disease: Inflammation, insulin signalling and cognition. *Neural Regen Res*, 13, 1719 – 30.

Deshayes, S., Konate, K., Aldrian, G et al (2010). Structural polymorphism of non-covalent peptide-based delivery systems: highway to cellular uptake. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1798, 2304 – 2314.

Dhuria, S., Hanson, L., Frey, W (2010). Intranasal delivery to the central nervous system: mechanisms and experimental considerations. *J Pharm Sci*, 99, 1654 – 73.

Diaz, A., Escobedo, C., Trevino, S et al (2018). Metabolic syndrome exacerbates the recognition memory impairment and oxidative-inflammatory response in rats with an intrahippocampal injection of Amyloid beta 1-42. *Oxid Med Cell Longev*, 1358057.

Dickens, D., Radisch, S., Pirmohamed, M (2016). Drug transporters at the blood-brain barrier. *Royal Soc Chem*, 10.1039/9781782623793-00151.

DiDonato, D & Brasaemle, D (2003). Fixation methods for the study of lipid droplets by immunofluorescence microscopy. *J Histochem Cytochem*, 51, 773 – 80.

Dimiou, S., Lopes, R., Kubajewska, I et al (2022). Particulate levodopa nose-to-brain delivery targets dopamine to the brain with no plasma exposure. *Int J Pharm*, 618, 121658.

Dixon, J., Osman, G., Morris, G et al (2016). Highly efficient delivery of functional cargoes by the synergistic effect of GAG binding motifs and cell-penetrating peptides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 113, 291 – 299.

Doty, R., Popova, V., Wylie, C et al (2021). Effect of Esketamine Nasal Spray on Olfactory Function and Nasal Tolerability in Patients with Treatment-Resistant Depression: Results from Four Multicenter, Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled, Phase III Studies. *CNS drugs*, 35, 781 – 94.

Drozdzik, M., Czekawy, I., Oswald, S et al (2020). Intestinal drug transporters in pathological states: an overview. *Pharmacol Rep*, 72, 1173 – 1194.

Duarte, A., Moreira, P., Oliveira, C (2011). Insulin in central nervous system: more than just a peripheral hormone. *J Aging Res*, 2012, 384017.

Duchardt, F., Fotin-Mleczek, M, Schwarz, H et al (2007). A comprehensive model for the cellular uptake of cationic cell-penetrating peptides. *Traffic*, 8, 848 – 66.

El-Andaloussi, S., Holm, T., Langel, U (2005). Cell-penetrating peptides: mechanisms and applications. *Curr Pharm Des*, 11, 3597 – 611.

Eltaher, H., Ferreras, L., Jalal, A et al (2022). Direct contact-mediated non-viral gene therapy using thermo-sensitive hydrogel-coated dressings. *Biomater Adv*, 143, 213177.

Eltaher, H., Yang, J., Shakesheff, K et al (2016). Highly efficient intracellular transduction in three-dimensional gradients for programming cell fate. *Acta Biomater*, 41, 181 – 192.

Erdő, F., Bors, L., Farkas, D et al (2018). Evaluation of intranasal delivery route of drug administration for brain targeting. *Brain Res Bull*, 143, 155 – 170.

Ernhardt, C., Kneuer, C., Laue, M et al (2003). 16HBE140- human bronchial epithelial cell layers express P-glycoprotein, lung resistance-related protein, and caveolin-1. *Pharm Res*, 20, 545 – 51

Fanelli, G., Franke, B., Witte, W et al (2022). Insulinopathies of the brain? Genetic overlap between somatic insulin-related and neuropsychiatric disorders. *Transl Psychiatry*, 12, 59.

Farris, W., Mansourian, S., Chang, Y et al (2003). Insulin-degrading enzyme regulates the levels of insulin, amyloid beta-protein, and the beta-amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100, 4162 – 7.

Fatemeh, D., Cory, T (2013). Insulin in the brain (2013). Curr Diabetes Rev, 9, 102 - 116.

Felice, F (2013). Alzheimer's disease and insulin resistance: translating basic science into clinical applications. *J Clin Invest*, 123, 531 - 9.

Fernandez, A., Torres-Aleman (2012). The many faces of insulin-like peptide signalling in the brain. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, 4, 225 – 39.

Ferreras, L., Chan, S., Reina, S et al (2021). Rapidly Transducing and Spatially Localized Magnetofection Using Peptide-Mediated Non-Viral Gene Delivery Based on Iron Oxide Nanoparticles. ACS Appl Nano Mater, 4, 167 – 181.

Ferrario, C., Reagan, L (2018). Insulin-mediated synaptic plasticity in the CNS: anatomical, functional and temporal contexts. *Neuropharmacology*, 136, 182–91.

Ferreira, L., Fernandes, C., Viera, M et al (2018). Insulin Resistance in Alzheimer's Disease. *Front Neurosci*, 12, 830.

Figlewicz, D., Evans, S., Murphy, J et al (2003). Expression of receptors for insulin and leptin in the ventral tegmental area/substantia nigra (VTA/SN) of the rat. *Brain Res*, 21, 107 – 15.

Filardo, J., Mellor, J (2019). Neuromodulation of hippocampal long-term synaptic plasticity. *Curr Opin Neurobiol*, 54, 37 – 43.

Fraissinette, A., Brun, R., Felix, H et al (1995). Evaluation of the human cell line RPMI 2650 as an in vitro nasal model. *Rhinology*, 33, 194 - 8.

Frankel, A., Pabo, C (1988). Cellular uptake of the tat protein from human immunodeficiency virus. *Cell*, 55, 1189 – 93.

Frasca, F., Pandini, G., Scalia, P et al (1999). Insulin receptor isoform A, a newly recognized high-affinity insulin-like growth factor II receptor in fetal cancer cells. *Mol Cell Biol*, 5, 3278 – 88.

Freiherr, J., Hallschmid, M., Frey, W et al (2013). Intranasal insulin as a treatment for alzheimer's disease: a review of basic research and clinical evidence. *CNS drugs*, 27, 505 – 14.

Freude, S., Plum, L., Schnitker, J et al (2005). Peripheral hyperinsulinemia promotes tau phosphorylation in vivo. *Diabetes*, 54, 3343 – 48.

Frolich, L., Blum-Degen, D., Bernstein, H et al (1998). Brain insulin and insulin receptors in aging and sporadic alzheimer's disease. *J Neural Transm (Vienna)*, 105, 423 – 38.

Frosch, O., Yau, P., Osorio, R (2017). Insulin resistance among obese middle-aged is associated with decreased cerebrovascular reactivity. *Neurology*, 89, 249 – 55.

Gabuzda, D., Busciglio, J., Chen, L et al (1994). Inhibition of energy metabolism alters the processing of amyloid precursor protein and induces a potentially amyloidogenic derivative. J *Biol. Chem*, 269, 13623 – 8.

Gasparini, L., Xu, H (2003). Potential roles of insulin and IGF-1 in Alzheimer's disease. *Trends Neurosci*, 26, 404 – 6.

Gao, J., Hugger, E., Beck-Westermeyer, M et al (2001). Estimating intestinal mucosal permeation of compounds using Caco-2 cell monolayers. *Cur Protoc Pharmacol*, 7

Gerozissis, K (2008). Brain insulin, energy and glucose homeostasis; genes, environment and metabolic pathologies. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 585, 38 – 49.

Ghasemi, R., Dargahi, L., Haeri, A et al (2013). Brain insulin dysregulation: implication for neurological and neuropsychiatric disorders. *Mol Neurobiol*, 47, 1045 – 1065.

Gillespie, K (2006). Type 1 diabetes: pathogenesis and prevention. CMAJ, 175, 165 – 170.

Godfrey, L., Iannitelli, A., Garrett, N et al (2018). Nanoparticulate peptide delivery exclusively to the brain produces tolerance free analgesia. *J Control Release*, 270, 135 – 44.

Goldberg, M., Gomez-Orellana, I (2003). Challenges for the oral delivery of macromolecules. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 2, 289 – 295.

Gollapudi, S., Kim, C., Tran, B-N et al (1997). Probenecid reverses multidrug resistance in multidrug resistance associated protein-overexpressing HL60/AR and H69/AR cells but not in P-glycoprotein-overexpressing HL60/Tax and P388/ADR cells. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol*, 40, 150 – 8.

Goncalves, V., Matias, A., Poejo, J et al (2016). Application of RPMI 2650 as a cell model to evaluate solid formulations for intranasal delivery of drugs. *Int J Pharm*, 515, 1 - 10.

Goodwin, G., Aaronson, S., Alvarez, O et al (2023). Single-dose psilocybin for a treatment-resistant episode of major depression: Impact on patient-reported depression severity, anxiety, function, and quality of life. *J Affect Disord*, 327, 120 - 7.

Grabenhenrich, L., Kerti, L., Roll, S et al (2014). Higher glucose levels associated with lower memory and reduced hippocampal microstructure. *Neurology*, 83.

Gregor, M., Hotamisligil, G (2011). Inflammatory mechanisms in obesity. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 29, 415 – 45.

Grillo, C., Piroli, G., Kaigler, K et al (2011). Downregulation of hypothalamic insulin receptor expression elicits depressive-like behaviors in rats. *Behav Brain Res*, 12, 230 – 5.

Grillo, C., Piroli, G., Lawrence, R et al (2015). Hippocampal insulin resistance impairs spatial learning and synaptic plasticity. *Diabetes*, 64, 3927 – 36.

Groiss, S., Wojtecki, L., Südmeyer, M et al (2009). Deep brain stimulation in parkinson's disease. *Ther Adv Neurol Disord*, 2, 379 – 91.

Guidotti, G., Brambilla, L., Rossi, D (2017). Cell-Penetrating Peptides: From Basic Research to Clinics. *Trends Pharmacol Sci*, 38, 406 – 24.

Gupta, U., Kumar, H., Mishra, G et al (2017). Intranasal drug delivery: A non-invasive approach for the better delivery of neurotherapeutics. *Pharm Nanotechnol*, 5, 203 – 14.

Guterres, S., Alves, M., Pohlmann, A (2007). Polymeric Nanoparticles, Nanospheres and Nanocapsules, for Cutaneous Applications. *Drug Target Insights*, 2, 147 – 57.

Hallschmid, M (2021). Intranasal insulin for alzheimer's disease. CNS drugs, 35, 21-37.

Hallschmid, M (2021). Intranasal insulin. J Neuroendocrinol, 33.

Hamer, J., Testani, D., Mansur, R et al (2019). Brain insulin resistance: A treatment target for cognitive impairment and anhedonia in depression. *Exp Neurol*, 315, 1 - 8.

Hanson, L & Frey, W (2008). Intranasal delivery bypasses the blood-brain barrier to target therapeutic agents to the central nervous system and treat neurodegenerative disease. *BMC neurosci*, 9, S5.

Hao, M., Zhang, L., Chen, P (2022). Membrane Internalization Mechanisms and Design Strategies of Arginine-Rich Cell-Penetrating Peptides. *Int J Mol Sci*, 23, 9038.

Havrankova, J., Roth, J., Brownstein, M (1978). Insulin receptors are widely distributed in the central nervous system of the rat. *Nature*, 272, 827 - 9.

Havrankova, J., Schmechel, D., Roth, J et al (1978). Identification of insulin in rat brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 75, 5737 - 41.

Hayashi, Y (2022). Molecular mechanism of hippocampal long-term potentiation towards multiscale understanding of learning and memory. *Neurosci Res*, 175, 3 – 15.

Heitz, F., Morris, M., Divita, G (2009). Twenty years of cell-penetrating peptides: from molecular mechanisms to therapeutics. *Bri J Pharmacol*, 157, 195 – 206.

Hill, J., Lesniak, M., Pert, C et al (1986). Autoradiographic localization of insulin receptors in rat brain: Prominence in olfactory and limbic areas. *Neuroscience*, 17, 1127 – 38.

Hom, F., Goodner, C., Berrie, M (1984). A [3H]2-deoxyglucose method for comparting rates of glucose metabolism and insulin responses among rat tissues in vivo. Validation of the model and the absence of an insulin effect on brain. *Diabetes*, 33, 141 - 52.

Hong, M., Lee, V (1997). Insulin and insulin-like growth factor-1 regulate tau phosphorylation in cultured human. *J Biol Chem*, 272, 19547 – 53.

Huang, C., Lee, C., Hsu, K (2010). The role of insulin receptor signaling in synaptic plasticity and cognitive function. *Chang Gung Med J*, 2, 115 - 25.

Illum, L (2004). Is nose-to-brain transport of drugs in man a reality? J Pharm Pharmacol, 56, 3-17.

Ittner, L., Ke, Y., Delerue, F (2010). Dendritic function of tau mediates amyloid-beta toxicity in Alzheimer's disease mouse models. *Cell*, 142, 387 – 97.

Jamali, A., Mottaghitalab, F., Abdoli, A et al (2018). Inhibiting influenza virus replication and inducing protection against lethal influenza virus challenge through chitosan nanoparticles loaded by siRNA. *Drug Deliv Trans Res*, 8, 12 - 20.

Joliot, A., Pernelle, C., Deagostini-Bazin, H et al (1991). Antennapedia homebox peptide regulates neural morphogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 88, 1864 – 8.

Jorgensen, M & Puente, P (2022). Leukemia Inhibitory Factor: An Important Cytokine in Pathologies and Cancer. *Biomolecules*, 12, 217.

Joshi, A (2018). Selective Serotonin Re-uptake Inhibitors: An overview. J *Psychiatr Danub*, 30, 605 – 9.

Juliano, R., Alam, R., Dixit, V et al (2008). Mechanisms and strategies for effective delivery of antisense and siRNA oligonucleotoides. J *Nucleic Acids Res*, 36, 4158–71.

Kamei, N & Takeda-Morishita, M (2015). Brain delivery of insulin boosted by intranasal coadministration with cell-penetrating peptides. *J Control Release*, 197, 105 – 10.

Kamei, N., Nielsen, E., Khafagy, E et al (2013). Noninvasive insulin delivery: the great potential of cell-penetrating peptides. *Ther Deliv*, 4, 315 – 26.

Ke, Y., Qin, X., Zhang, Y et al (2014). In vitro study on cytotoxicity and intracellular formaldehyde concentration changes after exposure to formaldehyde and its derivatives. *Hum Exp Toxicol*, 33, 822 - 30

Kellar, D & Craft, S (2020). Brain insulin resistance in Alzheimer's disease and related disorders: mechanisms and therapeutic approaches. *Lancet Neurol*, 19, 758 – 66.

Kern, W., Peters, A., Fruehwald-Schultes, B et al (2001). Improving influence of insulin on cognitive functions in humans. *Neuroendocrinology*, 74, 270 - 80.

Khafagy, E., Morishita, M., Isowa, K et al (2009). Effect of cell-penetrating peptides on the nasal absorption of insulin. *J Control Release*, 133, 103 - 8.

Khan, I., Khan I., Saeed, K (2019). Nanoparticles: Properties, application, and toxicities. *Arabian J Chem*, 12, 908 – 931.

Kim, S-O., Kim, J., Okajima, T et al (2017). Mechanical properties of paraformaldehydetreated individual cells investigated by atomic force microscopy and scanning ion conductance microscopy. *Nano Converg*, 4, 5.

King, M., Wong, S., Brown, A et al., (2023). Use of a novel cell-penetrating peptide to facilitate nose-brain delivery of oxytocin for treatment of psychiatric illness. *Brit Neurosci Association*.

Kirchhoff, B., Lugar, H., Smith, S et al (2013). Hypoglycaemia-induced changes in regional brain volume and memory function. *Diabet Med*, 30, 151 - 6.

Kitzmann, M & Fernandez, A (2001). Crosstalk between cell cycle regulators and the myogenic factor MyoD in skeletal myoblasts. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, 58, 571–9.

Kleinridders, A., Cai, W., Cappellucci, L et al (2015). Insulin resistance in brain alters dopamine turnover and causes behavioral disorders. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 112, 3463 – 8.

Kleinridders, A., Ferris, H., Cai, W et al (2014). Insulin action in brain regulates systemic metabolism and brain function. *Diabetes*, 7, 2232 – 43.

Kosuge, M., Takeuchi, T., Nakase, I et al (2008). Cellular internalization and distribution of arginine-rich peptides as a function of extracellular peptide concentration, serum, and plasma membrane associated proteoglycans. *Bioconjug Chem*, 19, 656 – 64.

Kreft, M., Jerman, U., Lasic, E et al (2015). The Characterization of the Human Nasal Epithelial Cell Line RPMI 2650 Under Different Culture Conditions and Their Optimization for an Appropriate in vitro Nasal Model. *Pharm Res*, 32, 665 – 79.

Kumar, A., Pandey, A., Jain, S (2016). Nasal-nanotechnology: revolution for efficient therapeutics delivery. *Drug Deliv*, 23, 671 – 83.

Kurakhmaeva, K., Djindjikhashvili, I., Petrov, V et al (2009). Brain targeting of nerve growth factor using poly(butyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles. *J Drug Target*, 17, 564 – 74.

Kurti, L., Veszelka, S., Bocsik, A et al (2013). Retinoic acid and hydrocortisone strengthen the barrier function of human RPMI 2650 cells, a model for nasal epithelial permeability. *Cytotechnology*, 65, 395 – 406.

Ladel, S., Schlossbauer, P., Flamm, J et al (2019). Improved In Vitro Model for Intranasal Mucosal Drug Delivery: Primary Olfactory and Respiratory Epithelial Cells Compared with the Permanent Nasal Cell Line RPMI 2650. *Pharmaceutics*, 11, 367.

Lall, N., Henley-Smith, C., Canha, M et al (2013). Viability Reagent, PrestoBlue, in Comparison with Other Available Reagents, Utilized in Cytotoxicity and Antimicrobial Assays. *Int J Microbiol*, 420601.

Lane, C., Hardy, J., Schott, M (2017). Alzheimer's disease. Eur J Neurol, 25, 59-70.

Langel, U & Zorko, M (2021). Cell-penetrating peptides. Methods Mol Biol, 2383, 3-32.

Lee, D & Minko, T (2021). Nanotherapeutics for nose-to-brain drug delivery: an approach to bypass the blood brain barrier. *Pharmaceutics*, 13, 2049.

Lee, S., Zabolotny, J., Huang, H et al (2016). Insulin in the nervous system and the mind: functions in metabolism, memory, and mood. *Mol Metab*, 5, 589 – 601.

Leonard, B & Wegener, G (2020). Inflammation, insulin resistance and neuroprogression in depression. *Acta Neuropsychiatr*, 32, 1-9.

Li, W., Huang, E., Gao, S (2017). Type 1 diabetes mellitus and cognitive impairment: a systematic review. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 57, 29 – 36.

Li, X., Miao, H., Zhuo, M (2019). NMDA receptor dependent long-term potentiation in chronic pain. *Neurochem Res*, 44, 531 – 8.

Li, Y., Li, Y., Wang, X et al (2015). Fatty acid modified octa-arginine for delivery of siRNA. *Int J Pharm*, 495, 527 – 35.

Lioutas, A., Alfaro-Martinez, F., Bedoya, F et al (2015). Intranasal insulin and insulin-like growth factor 1 as neuroprotectants in acute ischemic stroke. *Transl Stroke Res*, 6, 264 – 75.

Liu, H., Yang, H., Wang, D et al (2009). Insulin regulates p-glycoprotein in rat brain microvessel endothelial cells via an insulin receptor-mediated PKC / NF-kappaB pathway but not a PI3K/Akt pathway. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 602, 277 – 82.

Liu, Q., He, H., Yang, J et al (2020). Changes in the global burden of depression from 1990 to 2017: Findings from the global burden of disease study. *J Psychiatri Res*, 126, 134 - 40.

Lockhead, J., Kellohen, K., Ronaldson, P et al (2019). Distribution of insulin in trigeminal nerve and brain after intranasal. *Sci Rep*, 9, 2621.

Long, C., Han, X., Yang Y et al (2022). Efficacy of intranasal insulin in improving cognition in mild cognitive impairment or dementia: a systematic and meta-analysis. *Front Aging Neurosci*, 14, 963933.

Lucas, J., Hernández, F., Gómez-Ramos, P et al (2001). Decreased nuclear beta catenin, tau hyperphosphorylation and neurodegeneration in GSK-3beta conditional transgenic mice. *EMBO J*, 20,27–39.

Luchsinger, J (2008). Adiposity, hyperinsulinemia, diabetes and alzheimer's disease: an epidemiological perspective. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 585, 119 – 29.

Lukas, M & Neumann, I (2012). Nasal application of neuropeptide S reduces anxiety and prolongs memory in rats: Social versus non-social effects. *Neuropharmacology*, 62, 398 – 405.

Lundin, P., Johansson, H., Guterstam, P et al (2008). Distinct uptake routes of cell-penetrating peptide conjugates. *Bioconjug Chem*, 19, 2535 – 42.

Ma, Q., Yang, F., Rosario, E et al (2009).  $\beta$ -amyloid oligomers induce phosphorylation of tau and inactivation of insulin receptor substrate via c-Jun N-terminal kinase signalling: suppression by omega-3 fatty acids and curcumin. *J Neurosci*, 29, 9078 – 89.

Maahs, D., West, N., Lawrence, J et al (2010). Epidemiology of type 1 diabetes. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am*, 39, 481 – 97.

Madani, F., Lindberg, S., Langel, Ü et al (2011). Mechanisms of cellular uptake of cellpenetrating peptides. J Biophys, 414729.

Margarucci, L., Fontanella, B., Riccio, R et al (2010). Chemical proteomics reveals bolinaquinone as a clathrin-mediated endocytosis inhibitor. Mol BioSystems, 7, 480 – 5

Matsuzaki, T., Sasaki, K., Tanizaki, Y et al (2010). Insulin resistance is associated with the pathology of Alzheimer disease: the Hisayama study. *Neurology*, 75, 764 – 70.

Mattlar, C., Falck, B., Rönnemaa, T et al (1985). Neurophyschological cognitive performances of patients with type-2 diabetes. *Scand J Rehabil Med*, 17, 101 - 5.

Mattson, P., Gurthrie, B., Kater, B (1989). Intrinsic factors in the selective vulnerability of hippocampal pyramidal neurons. *Prog Clin Biol Res*, 317, 333 – 51.

McEwen, B (1997). Possible mechanisms for atrophy of the human hippocampus. *Mol Psychiatry*, 2, 255 – 62.

McMartin, C., Hutchinson, L., Hyde, R et al (1987). Analysis of structural requirements for the absorption of drugs and macromolecules from the nasal cavity. *J Pharm Sci*, 76, 535 – 40.

McNay, E., Recknagel, A (2011). Brain insulin signaling: a key component of cognitive processes and a potential basis for cognitive impairment in type 2 diabetes. *Neurobiol Learn Mem*, 3, 432 - 42.

Mercier, C., Hodin, S., He, Z et al (2018b). Pharmacological characterization of the RPMI 2650 Mmdel as a relevant Tool for assessing the permeability of intranasal drugs. *Mol Pharm*, 15, 2246 – 56.

Mercier, C., Perek, N., Delavenne, X (2018a). Is RPMI 2650 a Suitable In Vitro Nasal Model for Drug Transport Studies? *Eur J Drug Metab Pharmacokinet*, 43, 13 – 24.

Merkle, H., Ditzinger, G., Lang, S et al (1998). In vitro cell models to study nasal mucosal permeability and metabolism. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev*, 29, 51 – 79.

Meuter, F., Thomas W., Grüneklee D et al (1980). Psychometric evaluation of performance in diabetes mellitus. *Horm Metabol Res Suppl*, 9, 9 - 17.

Mourdikoudis, S., Pallares, R., Thanh, N (2018). Characterization techniques for nanoparticles: comparison and complementarity upon studying nanoparticle properties.

Muramatsu, K., Maitani, Y., Takayama, K et al (1999). The Relationship Between the Rigidity of the Liposomal Membrane and the Absorption of Insulin After Nasal Administration of Liposomes Modified with an Enhancer Containing Insulin in Rabbits. *Drug dev Ind Pharm*, 25, 1099 – 105.

Nakase, I., Tadokoro, A., Kawabata, N et al (2007). Interaction of arginine-rich peptides with membrane-associated proteoglycans is crucial for induction of actin organization and macropinocytosis. *Biochem*, 46, 492 - 501.

Ndisang, J., Vannacci, A., Rastogi, S (2017). Insulin resistance, type 1 and type 2 diabetes, and related complications. *J Diabetes Res*, 2017, 1478294.

Nelson, T., Sun, M., Hongpaisan, J et al (2008). Insulin, PKC signaling pathways and synaptic remodeling during memory storage and neuronal repair. *Eur J Pharmacol*, 1, 76 - 87.

Neumann, I., Maloumby, R., Beiderbeck, D et al (2013). Increased brain and plasma oxytocin after nasal and peripheral administration in rats and mice. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 38, 1985 -93.

Ng, T., Graham, D., Adams, J et al (1989). Changes in the hippocampus and the cerebellum resulting from hypoxic insults: frequency and distribution. *Acta Neuropathol*, 78, 438 – 43.

Nisbet, M., Polanco, C., Ittner, L et al (2015). Tau aggregation and its interplay with amyloidbeta. Acta Neuropathol, 129, 207–20.

Novak, V., Mantzoros, C., Novak, P et al (2022). MemAID: Memory advancements in intranasal insulin vs placebo in type 2 diabetes and control participants: a randomized clinical trial. *J Neurol*, 269, 4817 – 35.

Nowak, A., Zaklos-Szyda, M., Zyzelewicz, D et al (2020). Acrylamide decreases cell viability, and provides oxidative stress, DNA damage, and apoptosis in human colon adenocarcinoma cell line caco-2. *Molecules*, 25, 368.

Nystrom, F., Quon, M (1999). Insulin signalling: metabolic pathways and mechanisms for specificity. *Cell Signal*, 8, 563 – 74.

Oppen, L., Pille, J., Stuut, C et al (2019). Octa-arginine boosts the penetration of elastin-like polypeptide nanoparticles in 3D cancer models. *Eur J Pharm Biopharm*, 137, 175 – 84.

Osman, G., Rodriguez, J., Chan, S et al (2018). PEGylated enhanced cell penetrating peptide nanoparticles for lung gene therapy. *J Control Release*, 285, 35 – 45.

Ott, A., Stolk, R., Harskamp, F et al (1999). M. Diabetes mellitus and the risk of dementia: the Rotterdam Study. *Neurology*, 53, 1937 – 42.

Ozsoy, Y., Gungor, S., Cevher, E (2009). Nasal delivery of high molecular weight drugs. *Molecules*, *14*, *3754* – *79*.

Park, J-H., Kim, M., Oh, J-H (2017). Effects of bevacizumab on endoplasmic reticulum stress in hypoxic retinal pigment epithelial cells. *PLoS One*, 12.

Patel, R., Rao, H., Thakkar, D et al (2022). Comprehending the potential of metallic, lipid, and polymer-based nanocarriers for treatment and management of depression. *Neurochem Int*, 153, 105259.

Patrone, C., Eriksson, O., Lindholm, D (2014). Diabetes drugs and neurological disorders: new views and therapeutic possibilities. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol*, 2, 256 – 62.

Pedersen, W., McMillan, P., Kulstad, J et al (2006). Rosiglitazone attenuates learning and memory deficits in Tg2576 Alzheimer. *Exp Neurol*, 199, 265 – 73.

Perlmutter, L., Hakami, M., Hodgson-Harrignton, C et al (1984). Decreased cognitive function in aging non-insulin-dependent diabetic patients. *Am J Med*, 77, 1043 - 8.

Peters, S., Huxley, R., Woodward, M (2014). Diabetes as a risk factor for stroke in women compared with men: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 64 cohorts, including 775,385 individuals and 12,539 strokes. *Lancet*, 383, 1973 – 80.

Petersen, R., Doody, R., Kurz, A et al (2001). Current concepts in mild cognitive impairment. *Arch Neurol*, 58, 1985 – 92.

Phiel, C., Wilson, C., Lee, V et al (2003). GSK-3alpha regulates production of Alzheimer's disease amyloid-beta peptides. *Nature*, 423, 435 – 9.

Picone, P., Sabatino, M., Ditta, L et al (2018). Nose-to-brain delivery of insulin enhanced by a nanogel carrier. *J Control Release*, 270, 23 – 36.

Picone, P., Sabatino, M., Ditta, L et al (2022). From small peptides to large proteins against Alzheimer's disease. *Biomolecules*, 12, 1344.

Pinherio, L & Faustino, C (2019). Therapeutic strategies targeting amyloid- $\beta$  in alzheimer's disease. *Curr Alzheimer's Res*, 16, 418 – 52.

Podewils, L., Guallar, E., Kuller, L et al (2005). Physical activity, APOE genotype, and dementia risk: findings from the cardiovascular health cognition study. *Am J Epidemiol*, 161, 639 - 51.

Pomytkin, I., Costa-Nunes, J., Kasatkin, V et al (2018). Insulin receptor in the brain: mechanisms of activation and the role in the CNS pathology and treatment. *CNS Neurosci Ther*, 9, 763 – 74.

Ponchel, G & Irache, J (1998). Specific and non-specific bioadhesive particulate systems for oral delivery to the gastrointestinal tract. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev*, 34, 191 – 219.

Porte, D., Baskin, D., Schwartz, M (2005). Insulin signalling in the central nervous system: a critical role in metabolic homeostasis and disease from C.elegans to humans. *Diabetes*, 54, 1264 – 76.

Power, R., Cavanagh, B., Dixon, J et al (2022). Development of a Gene-Activated Scaffold Incorporating Multifunctional Cell-Penetrating Peptides for pSDF-1α Delivery for Enhanced Angiogenesis in Tissue Engineering Applications. *Int J. Mol*, 23, 1460.

Pozzoli, M., Ong, H., Morgan, L et al (2016). Application of RPMI 2650 nasal cell model to a 3D printed apparatus for the testing of drug deposition and permeation of nasal products. *Eur J Pharm Biopharm*, 107, 223 – 33.

Querfurth, H., LaFerla, F (2010). Alzheimer's disease. N Engl J Med, 362, 329-44.

Rachdaoui, N (2020). Insulin: The friend and the foe in the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Int J Mol Sci*, 21, 1770.

Raftery, R., Walsh, D., Ferreras, L et al (2019). Highly versatile cell-penetrating peptide loaded scaffold for efficient and localised gene delivery to multiple cell types: From development to application in tissue engineering. *Biomaterials*, 216, 119277.

Ratzmann, K., Hampel, R (1980). Glucose and insulin concentration patterns in cerebrospinal fluid following intravenous glucose injection in humans. *Endokrinologie*, 76, 185 – 8.

Reaven, G., Thompson, L., Nahum, D., Haskins, E (1990). Relationship between hypergylcemia and cognitive function in older NIDDM patients. *Diabetes Care*, 13, 16 – 21.

Reger, M., Henderson, S., Hale, C et al (2004). Effects of beta-hydroxybutyrate on cognition in memory-impaired adults. *Neurobiol Aging*, 25, 311 – 4.

Reger, M., Watson, G., Frey W et al (2006). Effets of intranasal insulin on cognition in memory-impaired older adults: modulation by APOE genotype. *Neurobiol aging*, 27, 451 - 8.

Reger, M., Watson, G., Green, P et al (2008). Intranasal insulin administration dose-dependently modulates verbal memory and plasma amyloid-beta in memory-impaired older adults. J Alzheimers Dis, 13, 323 – 31.

Rehmani, S., McLaughlin, C., Eltaher, H et al (2023). Orally-delivered insulin-peptide nanocomplexes enhance transcytosis from cellular depots and improve diabetic blood glucose control. *J Control Release*, 360, 93 – 109.

Reichl, S & Becker, K (2012). Cultivation of RPMI 2650 cells as an in-vitro model for human transmucosal nasal drug absorption studies: optimization of selected culture conditions. *J Pharm Pharmacol*, 64, 1621 – 30.

Risner, M., Suanders, A., Altman, J et al (2006). Efficacy of rosiglitazone in a genetically defined population with mild-to-moderate Alzheimer's disease. *Pharmacogenomics J*, 6, 246 - 54.

Rodal, S., Skretting, G., Garred, O et al (1999). Extraction of cholesterol with methyl-betacyclodextrin perturbs formation of clathrin-coated endocytic vesicles. *Mol Biol Cell*, 10, 961 – 74.

Rodriguez-Rodriguez, P., Sandebring-Matton, A., Merino-Serrairs, P et al (2017). Tau hyperphosphorylation induces oligomeric insulin accumulation and insulin resistance in neurons. *Brain*, 140, 3269 – 85.

Rompicharla, S., Kumari, P., Ghosh, B et al (2018). Octa-arginine modified poly(amidoamine) dendrimers for improved delivery and cytotoxic effect of paclitaxel in cancer. *Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol*, 46, 847 – 59.

Roque, P., Hooshmandi, M., Neagu-Lund, L (2021). Intranasal insulin rescues repeated anesthesia-induced deficits in synaptic plasticity and memory and prevents apoptosis in neonatal mice via mTORC1. *Sci Rep*, 11, 15490.

Rosenbloom, M., Barclay, T., Pyle, M et al (2014). A single-dose pilot trial of intranasal rapid-acting insulin in apolipoprotein E4 carriers with mild-moderate Alzheimer's disease. *CNS Drugs*, 28, 1185 – 9.

Ruseska, I & Zimmer, A (2020). Internalization mechanisms of cell-penetrating peptides. *Beilstein J Nanotechnol*, 11, 101 – 23.

Saar, K., Lindgren, M., Hansen, M et al (2005). Cell-penetrating peptides: a comparative membrane toxicity study. Anal Biochem, 345, 55 – 65.

Salahudeen, M., Wright, C., Peterson, G (2020). Esketamine: new hope for the treatment of treatment-resistant depression? A narrative review. *Ther Adv Drug Saf*, 11.

Salameh, T., Bullock, K., Hujoel, I et al (2015). Central nervous system delivery of intranasal insulin: mechanisms of uptake and effects on cognition. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 47, 715 – 28.

Salcedo-Tello, P., Matamoros, A., Arias, C (2011). GSK3 Function in the brain during development, neuronal plasticity, and neurodegeneration. *Int J Alzheimers Dis*, 189728.

Sanders, B., Brula, A (2021). Intranasal esketamine: From origins to future implications in treatment-resistant depression. *J psychiatr res*, 137, 29 – 35.

Santomauro, D., Herrera, A., Shadid, J. et al (2021). Global prevalence and burden of depressive and anxiety disorders in 204 countries and territories in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet*, 398, 1700 - 12.

Sara, V., Hall, K., Holtz, H et al (1982). Evidence for the presence of specific receptors for insulin-like growth factors 1 (IGE-1) and 2 (IGF-2) and insulin throughout the adult human brain. *Neurosci Lett*, 34, 39 – 44.

Saraiva, C., Praca, C., Ferreira, R et al (2016). Nanoparticle-mediated brain drug delivery: Overcoming blood–brain barrier to treat neurodegenerative diseases. *J Control Release*, 235, 34 – 47.

Schatzberg, A (2019). A Word to the Wise About Intranasal Esketamine. *Am J psychiatry*, 176, 422 – 24.

Scheltens, P., Blennow, K., Breteler, M et al (2016). Alzheimer's disease. Lancet, 3, 505 - 17.

Schmid I, Ferbas J, Uittenbogaart C, Giorgi J (1999). Flow cytometric analysis of live cell proliferation and phenotype in populations with low viability. *Cytometry*, 35, 64 – 74.

Schubert, M., Brazil, D., Burks, D et al (2003). Insulin receptor substrate-2 deficiency impairs brain growth and promotes tau phosphorylation. *J Neurosci*, 18, 7084 – 92.

Schubert, M., Gautam, D., Surjo, D et al (2004). Role of neuronal insulin resistance in neurodegenerative diseases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 9, 3100 – 5.

Sciacca, L., Cassarino, M., Genua, M et al (2010). Insulin analogues differently activate insulin receptor isoforms and post-receptor signalling. *Diabetologia*, 8, 1743 – 53.

Seaquist, E., Damberg, G., Tkac, I et al (2001). The effect of insulin on in vivo cerebral glucose concentrations and rates of glucose transport/metabolism in humans. *Diabetes*, 50, 2203 - 9.

Sebastião, I., Candeias, E., Santos, M et al (2014). Insulin as a bridge between type 2 diabetes and Alzheimer disease – how anti-diabetics could be a solution for dementia. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, 5, 110.

Sędzikowska, A & Szablewski, L (2021). Insulin and insulin resistance and Alzheimer's disease. *Int J Mol Sci*, 22, 9987.

Shah, D., Guo, Y., Ban, I et al (2022). Intranasal delivery of insulin by self-emulsified nanoemulsion system: In vitro and in vivo studies. *Int J Pharm*, 616, 121565.

Shah, R., Patel, M., Maahs, D., Shah, V (2016). Insulin delivery methods: Past, present, and future. *Int J Pharm Investig*, 6, 1 - 9.

Sharma, K (2019). Cholinersterase inhibitors as Alzheimer's therapeutics (Review). *Mol Med Rep*, 20, 1479 – 87.

Sharma, N., Tramutola, A., Lanzillotta, C et al (2019). Loss of biliverdin reductase-A favors Tau hyper-phosphorylation in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Dis*, 125, 176 – 89.

Sharma. K (2019). Cholinesterase inhibitors as Alzheimer's therapeutics (Review). *Mol Med Rep*, 20, 1479 – 87.

Shaughness, M., Acs, D., Brabazon, F et al (2020). Role of insulin in neurotrauma and neurodegeneration: a review. *Front Neurosci*, 14, 547175.

Sibinovska, N., Zakelj, S., Kristan, K et al (2019). Suitability of RPMI 2650 cell models for nasal drug permeability prediction. *Eur J Pharm Biopharm*, 145, 85 – 95.

Sikich, L., Kolevzon, A., King, B et al (2021). Intranasal Oxytocin in Children and Adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorder. *N Engl J Med*, 385, 1462 – 73.

Silva, N., Lam, M., Soares, C et al (2019). Insulin Resistance as a Shared Pathogenic Mechanism Between Depression and Type 2 Diabetes. *Front Psychiatry*, 10, 57.

Silva, S., Almeida, A., Vale, N (2019). Combination of Cell-Penetrating Peptides with Nanoparticles for Therapeutic Application: A Review. *Biomolecules*, 9, 22.

Sims-Robinson, C., Kim, B., Rosko, A et al (2010). How does diabetes accelerate Alzheimer disease pathology? *Nat Rev Neurol*, 6, 551 – 9.

Singh, D., Rashid, M., Hallan, S et al (2016). Pharmacological evaluation of nasal delivery of selegiline hydrochloride-loaded thiolated chitosan nanoparticles for the treatment of depression. *Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol*, 44, 865 - 77.

Son, J., Shim, J., Kim, K et al (2012). Neuronal autophagy and neurodegenerative diseases. *Exp Mol Med*, 2, 89 – 98.

Srinivasan, B., Kolli, A., Esch, M et al (2015). TEER measurement techniques for in vitro barrier model systems. *J Lab Autom*, 20, 107 – 26.

Sripetchwandee, J., Chattipakorn, N., Chattipakorn, S (2018). Links between obesity-induced brain insulin resistance, brain mitochondrial dysfunction, and dementia. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, 9, 496.

Steen, E., Terry, B., Rivera, E et al (2005). Impaired insulin and insulin-like growth factor expression and signalling mechanisms in alzheimer's disease – is this type 3 diabetes? J Alzheimers Dis, 1, 63 – 80.

Stockhorst, U., Fries, D., Steingruber, H et al (2004). Insulin and the CNS: effects on food intake, memory, and endocrine parameters and the role of intranasal insulin administration in humans. *Physiol Behav*, 83, 47 - 54.

Stoica, L., Zhu, P., Huang, W et al 2011). Selective pharmacogenetic inhibition of mammalian target of rapamycin complex I (mTORC1) blocks long-term synaptic plasticity and memory storage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 108, 3791 – 6.

Suhorutsenko, J., Oskolkov, N., Arukuusk, P et al (2011). Cell-penetrating peptides, pepFects, show no evidence of toxicity and immunogenicity in vitro and in vivo. *Bioconjug Chem*, 22, 2255 – 62.

Szewczyk-Roszczenko, O., Roszczenko, P., Shmakova, A et al (2023). The Chemical Inhibitors of Endocytosis: From Mechanisms to Potential Clinical Applications. *Cells*, 12, 2312.

Talbot, K., Wang, H (2014). The nature, significance, and glucagon-like peptide-1 analog treatment of brain insulin resistance in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement*, 10, 12 – 25.

Talbot, K., Wang, H., Kazi, H et al (2012). Demonstrated brain insulin resistance in Alzheimer's disease patients is associated with IGF-1 resistance, IRS-1 dysregulation, and cognitive decline. *J Clin Invest*, 4, 1316–38.

Tang T, Yuan L, Wang K et al (2021). Unfavorable Effects of Fixatives on the Fluorescence Intensity and Biological Functions of Fluorescent Proteins in HEK293T Cells and Transgenic Mice. *Research Square*, 1, 1 - 11

Tashima, T (2020). Shortcut approaches to substance delivery into the brain based on intranasal administration using nanodelivery strategies for insulin. *Molecules*, 25, 5188.

Taylor, R (2013). Type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, 36, 1047 – 55.

Thorne, R & Frey, W (2001). Delivery of neurotrophic factors to the central nervous system: pharmacokinetic considerations. *Clin Pharmacokinet*, 12, 907 – 46.

Thorne, R., Emory, C., Ala, T et al (1995). Quantitative analysis of the olfactory pathway for drug delivery to the brain. *Brain Res*, 692, 278 – 82.

Thorne, R., Pronk, G., Padmanabhan, V et al (2004). Delivery of insulin-like growth factor-I to the rat brain and spinal cord along olfactory and trigeminal pathways following intranasal administration. *Neuroscience*, 127, 481 – 96.

Tokarz, V., Macdonald, P., Klip, A (2018). The cell biology of systemic insulin function. *J Cell Biol*, 217, 2273 – 89.

Tong, G-F., Qin, N., Sun, L-W (2017). Development and evaluation of Desvenlafaxine loaded PLGA-chitosan nanoparticles for brain delivery. *Saudi Pharm J*, 25, 844 – 51.

Trabulo, S., Cardoso, A., Mano, M et al (2010). Cell-Penetrating Peptides—Mechanisms of Cellular Uptake and Generation of Delivery Systems. *Pharmaceuticals (Basel)*, 3, 961–93.

Tuminaite, I & Kroger, R (2020). Rhinarium skin structure and epidermal innervation in selected mammals. *J Morphol*, 282, 419 – 84.

Tumminia, A., Vinciguerra, F., Parisi, M et al (2018). Type 2 diabetes mellitus and alzheimer's disease: role of insulin signalling and therapeutic implications. *Int J Mol Sci*, 19, 3306.

Vadas, O., Burke, J., Zhang, X et al (2011). Structural basis for activation and inhibition of class I phosphoinositide 3-kinases. *Sci Signal*, 4.

Vandal, M., White, P., Tremblay, C et al (2014). Insulin reverses the high-fat diet-induced increase in brain Abeta and improves memory in an animal model of Alzheimer disease. *Diabetes*, 63, 4291 – 301.

Wadia, J., Stan, R., Dowdy, S (2004). Transducible TAT-HA fusogenic peptide enhances escape of TAT-fusion proteins after lipid raft macropinocytosis. *Nature Medicine*, 10, 310 - 5.

Walker, D., Gold, P (1991). Effects of the novel NMDA antagonist, NPC 12626, on long-term potentiation, learning and memory. *Brain Res*, 549, 213 – 21.

Wan, H., Winton, H., Soeller, C et al (2000). Tight junction properties of the immortalized human bronchial epithelial cell lines Calu-3 and 16HBE14o-. *Eur Respir J*, 15, 1058 – 68.

Wang, F., Wang, Y., Zhang, X et al (2014). Recent progress of cell-penetrating peptides as new carriers for intracellular cargo delivery. *J Control Release*, 174, 126 – 36.

Wang, M., Wang, C., Ren, S et al (2022). Versatile oral insulin delivery nanosystems: from materials to nanostructures. *Int J Mol Sci*, 23, 3362.

Wang, Z., Wang, Z., Sun, C et al (2010). Trimethylated chitosan-conjugated PLGA nanoparticles for the delivery of drugs to the brain. *Biomaterials*, 31, 908 – 15.

Watson, G., Cholerton, B., Reger, M et al (2005). Preserved cognition in patients with early Alzheimer disease and amnestic mild cognitive impairment during treatment with rosiglitazone: a preliminary study. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry*, 11, 950 – 8.

Watson, K., Simard, J., Henderson, V et al (2021). Incident major depressive disorder predicted by three measures of insulin resistance: a Dutch cohort study. *Am J Psychiatry*, 178, 914 - 20.

Wengst, A & Reichl, S (2010). RPMI 2650 epithelial model and three-dimensional reconstructed human nasal mucosa as in vitro models for nasal permeation studies. *Eur J Pharm Biopharm*, 74, 290 – 7.

Werner, H., LeRoith, D (2014). Insulin and insulin-like growth factor receptors in the brain: physiological and pathological aspects. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol*, 24, 1947 – 53.

Werner, U & Kissel, T (1996). In-vitro cell culture models of the nasal epithelium: a comparative histochemical investigation of their suitability for drug transport studies. *Pharm Res*, 13, 978 – 88.

White, M (2003). Insulin signalling in health and disease. *Science*, 302, 1710 - 1. Willette, A., Bendlin, B., Starks, E et al (2015). Association of insulin resistance with cerebral glucose uptake in late middle-aged adults at risk for Alzheimer's disease. *JAMA* Neurol, 72, 1013 - 20.

Wong, S., King, M., Fone, K (2022). Modulating oxytocin brain penetration via intranasal delivery and a novel conjugate peptide (OT-GET). *University of Nottingham*, PhD thesis.

Woods, C., Guttman, Z., Huang, D et al (2016). Insulin receptor activation in the nucleus accumbens reflects nutritive value of a recently ingested meal. *Physiol Behav*, 15, 52 - 63.

Woods, S., Seeley, R., Baskin, D et al (2003). Insulin and the blood-brain barrier. *Curr Pharm Des*, 9, 795 – 800.

Wu, R., Yankaskas, J., Cheng, E et al (1985). Growth and differentiation of human nasal epithelial cells in culture. Serum-free, hormone-supplemented medium and proteoglycan synthesis. *Am Rev Respir Dis*, 132, 311 - 20.

Xu, Y., Zhang, X., Wang, N et al., (2020). Cell-penetrating peptide enhanced insulin buccal absorption. *Int J Pharm*, 584, 119469.

Yamaguchi, Y., Flier, J., Benecke, H et al (1993). Ligand-binding properties of the two isoforms of the human insulin receptor. *Endocrinology*, 132, 1132 – 8.

Yamasue, H., Okada, T., Munesue, T et al (2020). Effect of intranasal oxytocin on the core social symptoms of autism spectrum disorder: a randomized clinical trial. *Mol Psychiatry*, 25, 1849 – 58.

Yang, L., Li, M., Sun, Y., et al (2018). A cell-penetrating peptide conjugated carboxymethyl- $\beta$ -cyclodextrin to improve intestinal absorption of insulin. *Int J Biol Macromol*, 111, 685 – 95.

Yang, L., Wang, H., Liu, L et al (2018). The Role of Insulin/IGF-1/PI3K/Akt/GSK3β Signaling in Parkinson's Disease Dementia. *Front Neurosci*, 12, 73.

Yin, F., Sancheti, H., Patil, I et al (2016). Energy metabolism and inflammation in brain aging and Alzheimer's disease. Free Radic. Biol. Med, 100, 108 – 22.

Yu, Y., Li, X., Blanchard, J et al (2015). Insulin sensitizers improve learning and attenuate tau hyperphosphorylation and neuroinflammation in 3xTg-AD mice. *J Neural Transm (Vienna)*, 122, 593 – 606.

Yue, J., Feliciano, T., Li, W et al (2017). Gold Nanoparticle Size and Shape Effects on Cellular Uptake and Intracellular Distribution of siRNA Nanoconstructs. *Biconjugate Chem*, 28, 1791 – 800.

Zhang, J., Chen, C., Hua, S et al (2017). An updated meta-analysis of cohort studies: diabetes and risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract*, 124, 41 - 47.

Zhao, F., Siu, J., Huang, W et al (2019). Insulin modulates excitatory synaptic transmission and synaptic plasticity in the mouse hippocampus. *Neurosci*, 411, 237 – 54.

Zhao, W., De Felice, F., Fernandez, S et al (2008). Amyloid beta oligomers induce impairment of neuronal insulin receptors. *FASEB J*, 22, 246 – 60. Zimbone, S., Monaco, I., Giani, F et al (2018). Amyloid Beta monomers regulate cyclic adenosine monophosphate response element binding protein functions by activating type-1 insulin-like growth factor receptors in neuronal cells. *Aging Cell*, 17, 12684.

Zink, D., Sadoni, N., Stelzer, E (2003). Visualizing chromatin and chromosomes in living cells. *Methods*, 29, 42 – 50.